The Thoreau Institute at Walden Woods Library

The Edmund A. Schofield Collection

Worcester

A Guide to the Collection

© The Walden Woods Project 2009 [Updated: July 2012]

COLLECTION SUMMARY

Creator: Edmund A. Schofield, Jr. (1938-2010)

Title: The Edmund A. Schofield Collection

Abstract: This collection consists primarily of Thoreau-related material written or

collected by Edmund A. Schofield

Source of Acquisition: Edmund A. Schofield

Copyright: The Thoreau Institute Library does not hold copyright on all materials in its collections. Researchers who obtain permission to publish from the Curator are responsible for identifying and contacting the persons or organizations that hold copyright.

Permission to Publish: Requests for permission to publish material from the collection should be directed to the Curator: curator@walden.org

Preferred Citation: The Edmund A. Schofield Collection at the Thoreau Institute at Walden Woods

THE EDMUND A. SCHOFIELD COLLECTION

Worcester

WORCESTER: THE PEOPLE

1. Aaron

Aaron. *The Light and the Truth of Slavery: Aaron's History*. Worcester: The Author, 1845. (2 copies from online sources) Catalog entry for the book.

2. Adams, John

Printouts from a variety of online sources about President John Adams (1735-1826) and his time spent in Worcester. (16 leaves) Schofield notes (1 leaf).

3. Adams, John Coolidge

"Short Ride in a Fast Machine (Fanfare for Green Woods)." A variety of biographical sketches.

4. Allen, Charles

Schofield notes (2 leaves).

5. Allen, Ethan

Schofield notes (1leaf).

6. Allen, Rev. George

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

7. Allen, Isaiah

[See also the file for "Spurr, Thomas Jefferson." Allen carried Spurr back to Worcester during the Civil War.]

Earle, David M. "History of the Excursion of the Fifteenth Massachusetts Regiment and its Friends to the Battlefields of Gettysburg, PA., Antietam, MD., Ball's Bluff, Virginia and Washington, D.C. ..." As accessed via http://www.nextech.de on 23 January 2007 (6 leaves).

Isaiah Allen entry in the 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 23 January 2007 (8 leaves).

Isaiah Allen entry in the 1880 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 23 January 2007 (7 leaves).

Schofield notes (1 leaf)

8. Allen, Macon

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

9. Arvine, Kazlitt

United States Federal Census, 1850.

Worcester County, Massachusetts, Probate Index, Vol. 1 & 2A-Z, July 1731-1881.

Biography and Genealogy Master Index, search results.

Fugitive slave record.

Search results.

10. Audubon in Worcester

One leaf noting the presence of John James Audubon (1785-1851) in Worcester.

11. Bailey, D'Army

Flyer advertising Bailey's 24 February 2000 lecture at Clark University; autographed to Schofield from Bailey.

Bunker, Ted. "Memphis Motel to Be Museum for Rev. King." *Telegram*, 30 June 1985. (2 copies)

Bailey, D'Army entry in The New York Times name index, p. 37.

Hoffman, Abbie. *Soon to be a Major Motion Picture*. New York: Berkley Books, 1982, various pages.

Jealous, Fred S., letter to Ed Schofield, 18 February 1998. Incl. promotional flyer for his business.

"The Bailey Recall - August 1973"

United States. D'Army Baily, V. Shelby County, Tennessee.

"Historical News and Notices." *The Journal of Southern History*, 59: 4, November 1993, pp. 800-808. As accessed via JSTOR.

Honey, Michael, Juanita Moore. "Doing Public History at the National Civil Rights Museum: A Conversation with Jaunita Moore." *The Public Historian*. Winter 1995.

A variety of newspaper articles.

A variety of printed biographical information.

Schofield notes on D'Army Bailey (1941-) (23 leaves)

12. Ballou, Adin

Curran, Thomas F. Soldiers of Peace: Civil War Pacifism and the Postwar Radical Peace Movement. New York: Fordham University Press, 2003, various pages.

13. Bancroft, George - I

Library online catalog records of relevant materials.

Brief Bancroft bios from a variety of online sources.

Guides to the George Bancroft Papers at Cornell University Library.

Brief bios of William Ellery Channing II, Friedrich Ernst Daniel Schleiermacher, and Johann Heinrich Pestalozzi from online sources.

Descriptions of The Round Hill School in Northampton, Mass., from online sources.

Myerson, Joel. "Frederic Henry Hedge and the Failure of Transcendentalism" *Harvard Library Bulletin* 23, 1975, pp. 396-397.

"George Bancroft Dead: The Great Historian Passes Away Full of Years." *The New York Times*, 18 January 1891, p. 5. As accessed via Proquest.

Kirby, Georgiana Bruce. "On Brook Farm." From *Years of Experience: An Autobiographical Narrative*. Putnam, 1887.

"New England Scholarship." From www.conklinguide.com.

Park, Roberta J. "The Attitudes of Leading New England Transcendentalists Toward Healthful Exercise, Active Recreations and Proper Care of the Body: 1830-1860. *Journal of Sport History* 4, Spril 1977, pp. 34-50.

Sherblom, Jim. "Love Fulfilled: A sermon for Hedge's 200th birthday." Printout. Dawes, N.H. and F. T. Nichols. "Revaluing George Bancroft." *The New England Quarterly*, 6: 2, June 1933, pp. 278-293. As accessed via JSTOR on 16 January 2007.

Kraus, Michael. "George Bancroft 1834-1934. *The New England Quarterly*, 7: 4, December 1934, pp. 662-686. As accessed via JSTOR on 16 January 2007.

Nye, Russel B. "The Religion of George Bancroft." *The Journal of Religion*, 19: 3, July 1939, pp. 216-233. As accessed via JSTOR on 15 January 2007.

Richardson, Robert D., Jr. "The Transcendental Club." From *Emerson: The Mind on Fire*. As accessed via American Transcendentalism Web, 15 January 2007.

Feuer, Lewis S. "James Marsh and the Conservative Transcendentalist Philosophy: A Political Interpretation." *The New England Quarterly*, 31: 1, March 1958, pp. 3-31. As accessed via JSTOR on 15 January 2007.

Schofield notes on George Bancroft (1800-1891) (7 leaves).

14. Bancroft, George - II

[Marked "Bancroft = Geo. & Tower = Centenaries" by Schofield] Brief bio of Bancroft from an online source.

"George Bancroff." From http://www.findagrave.com, accessed 20 September 2001.

Flyer from Bancroft School centennial celebration, 2000.

Notes from meeting of the Bancroft bicentennial committee.

Flyer announcing George Bancroft's 200th Anniversary Celebration, 1 October 2000. With Schofield notes on verso.

"George Bancroft's Funeral." Worcester Gazette, 20 January 1891.

"George Bancroft: New Wednesday the Hundredth Anniversary of His Birth ..." *The New York Times*, 29 September 1900.

Additional newspaper biographies and tributes without attribution.

Report of Committee Charged with Placing the Memorial to Mark the Birthplace of George Bancroft, America's Foremost Historian. Worcester: The Committee, 1900?, various pages.

Schofield notes (13 leaves)

15. Barriere, John E.

John W. Barriere Papers records holding at the Truman Library.

16. Bemis, Samuel Flagg

Brief Bemis bios from a variety of online sources.

"Bemis, Samuel Flagg." In *Current Biography*. 1950 volumes. New York: H. W. Wilson, 1951, pp. 35-37.

Damon, Allan L. "Bemis, Samuel Flagg." In *Dictionary of American Biography*. Vol. 9 (1971-1975), pp. 72-74.

Perkins, Bradford. "Bemis, Samuel Flagg." In *American National Biography*. Vol. 2, pp. 543-544.

"Bemis, Samuel Flagg." In Who Was Who in America. Vol. VI (1974-1976), p. 29.

Bemis, Samuel Flagg. "The Worcester Years." *The New England Galaxy*, 11: 2, Fall 1969, pp. 8-16. With Schofield notes.

Parsons, Margaret. "'Historian's Historian.'" Worcester Sunday Telegram, 11 May 1958.

"At Historical Society Dinner." Worcester Telegram, 8 February 1958.

"Samuel Flagg Bemis, 81, Dies; Won 2 Pulitzer History Prizes." *The New York Times*, 28 September 1973.

"Samuel F. Bemis, Pulitzer Winner." Worcester Telegram, 29 September 1973. A variety of census data.

17. Benchley, Robert

Brief bio as found on the "Worcester Area Writers" page of the WPI Archives & Special Collections, accessed 25 February 2008.

Internet biography.

Nasaw, David. "Exit Laughing." [book review of Billy Altman's Laughter's Gentle Soul: The Life of Robert Benchley.] Accessed from The New York Times site, dated 20 April 1997.

Altman, Billy. *Laughter's Gentle Soul: The Life of Robert Benchley*. New York: W. W. Norton, 1997. Excerpt, as accessed from *The New York Times* site.

18. Bergenholtz, Benjamin

Sacks, Pamela H. "The Quinn Collection: Worcester native becomes curator for late actor's extensive art holdings." *The Worcester Telegram and Gazette*. 5 July 2005.

19. Berrigan, Philip

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

20. Beston, Henry

Henry Beston biographical sketch.

21. Bigelow, Timothy

Foty, Geraldine. "Worcester's Own Timothy Bigelow dies in city jail." *Sunday Telegram*, 13 April 1986. As accessed via bigelowsociety.com on 13 November 2003.

Schofield notes (1leaf).

22. Billings, Edwin Tryon -- I

[Painter of portrait of E. Harlow Russell that is on display at Worcester State University]

Pancoast, Edwin C. "Billings of Boston, Yankee Portrait Painter: A new look at the life and work of Edwin Tryon Billings (1824-1893)." Chevy Chase, Md.,. 1987.

Correspondence between Schofield and Pancoast.

"The Worcester Interlude, 1853-1859." Manuscript presumably from Pancoast. Pages from Beers Atlas of Worcester, 1870.

Printouts from online sources regarding locations of Billings paintings (or

possible Billings paintings) of Chester Harding, Aaron Bancroft, James Freeman Clarke, Daniel Webster, John Davis, and Calvin Willard.

"E.T. Billings." In "Passengers Sailed. In steamship Florida, for Savannah." *The New York Times*, 3 December 1857, p. 8. as accessed via Proquest.

Billings, Edwin T. "Portrait of Daniel Webster."

23. Billings, Edwin Tyron - II

A variety of historical newspaper articles.

A variety of census data.

"White Mountain Art & Artists."

A variety of bibliographic records.

"They Lived in Worcester, Too" brochure.

Dawson, Thomas R., letter to Jane Milligan, 26 April 2000.

Pancost, Edwin C. "Billings of Boston – Yankee Portrait Painter: A New Look at the Life and Work of Edwin Tyron Billings (1824-1893.)

Zuckerman, Florence. "Portraits in Mechanics Hall."

"The Last Fifty Years of the Art Life of Worcester in the Nineteenth Century." Schofield notes (3 leaves).

24. Bishop, Elizabeth

Text of Bishop biographies from 1977 and 1979 *Current Biography*, 1978 *Fourth Book of Junior Authors and Illustrators*, and 1996 *World Authors* 1900-1950.

Duckett, Richard. "Elizabeth Bishop, Pulitzer Prize-winning poet." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 4 October 2009.

"A Tribute to poet Elizabeth Bishop." *Telegram & Gazette*, 7 October 2008.

A variety of Elizabeth Bishop biographies., book lists, and bibliographies of source material.

Righelato, Pat. "'In Worcester, Massachusetts': Essays on Elizabeth Bishop. From the 1997 Elizabeth Bishop Conference at WPI." [book review]

25. Blakeslee, George Hubbard

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

26. Boaz, Franz

Lee D. Baker Interview about Franz Boas.

27. Boland, Tobias

Tobias Boland autobiographical sketch.

28. Bond, John Robert

"Bond, John Robert" entries in Mass. Vital Records, 1876 and 1905, as accessed via www.newenglandancestors.org on 30 May 2005.

Bond entry in 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 30 May 2005.

Bond entry in 1880 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 30 May 2005.

Bond entry in 1920 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 30 May 2005.

A variety of articles found online regarding the book *Homelands and Waterways: The American Journey of the Bond Family: Nation, Race and Kinship, 1846-1926* (New York: Pantheon Books, 1999) and its author, Adele Logan Alexander.

29. Brown, William H.

"Worcester can boast" excerpt from "The Colored Patriots of the American Revolution," as accessed via http://www.b17.com on 13 January 2005.

30. Bouguereau, Elizabeth Jane (Gardner) - Ed Schofield

Schofield, Edmund A. "From Worcester's shadows, 19th Century painter comes to light." *Worcester Magazine*. 11 October 2000. (4 copies)

Dunnan, Miriam, letter to Schofield, 20 May 1986. (Includes Schofield notes.) (2 copies)

Dunnan, Miriam, letter to Schofield, 5 November 1985.

Hight, Harriet, letter to Schofield, 15 October 2000.

B., Mrs., letter to Ed, 16 October 2000.

Ewing, Marjorie, letter to Edmund A. Schofield, 20 October 2000.

Winslow, Donald J., letter to Edmund A. Schofield, 2 December 2000.

[?], Susan, letter to Ed [Schofield], undated.

31. Bouguereau, Elizabeth Jane (Gardner) - General

The Worcester Historical Society Publications. September 1937.

A variety of articles.

Beaufort, Madeleine Fidell and Jeanne K. Welcher. "Some Views of Art Buying in New York in the 1870s and 1880s." Oxford Art Journal. 1982.

Carr, Carolyn Kinder and Sally Webster. "Mary Cassatt and Mary Fairchild MacMonnies: The Search for Their 1893 Murals." *American Art.* Winter 1994.

Fehrer, Catherine. "Women at the Academie Julian in Paris." *The Burlington Magazine*. November 1994.

Wein, Jo Ann. "The Parisian Training of American Women Artists." Woman's Art Journal. Spring – Summer 1981.

Bullington, Judy. "Cornelia Adele Fassett's Portrait of Martha J. Lamb." Woman's

Art Journal. Autumn 2002 - Winter 2003.

Fidell-Beaufort, Madeleine. "Elizabeth Jane Gardner Bouguereau: A Parisian Artist from New Hampshire." *Archives of American Art Journal.* 1984. (2 copies)

Bonetti, David. "There's a lot to be learned from Bouguereau's kitsch." *The Boston Globe*. 21 December 1984.

Bibliographical records.

Name listing.

Possible illustrations for article.

Schofield notes (many).

32. Bouguereau, Elizabeth Jane (Gardner) - Historical Articles

A variety of historical articles.

33. Bouguereau, Elizabeth Jane (Gardner) - Sotheby's

[Negative of "L'Imprudente" is in Realia box with letter from Sotheby's, 27 October 2000]

Sotheby's: Important 19th Century European Paintings & Sculptures. New York. 31 October 2000.

34. Boyce, Rev. John

Schofield notes, (5 leaves).

35. Boyden, Elbridge

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

36. Boylston Family

Guide to the Boylston Family Papers at the Massachusetts Historical Society.

37. Broad, Dexter

Death record for Dexter Broad.

1850 census record.

A variety of period newspapers.

Worcester Country Probate Index.

Massachusetts town birth records.

United States Federal Census, 1850.

Schofield notes, (11 leaves).

38. Brown, William Hill

"The Communication Situation in the Power of Sympathy.

Literary review.

Stevens, Peter F. "It Happened in Dorchester, A Literary Lionnes and a Whiff of Scandal: In Dorchester, Sarah Wentworth Apthorp Morton Penned Quite a Reputation."

Scheiding, Oliver. "Towards a Theory of Aethetic Effect: William Hill Brown's *The Power of Sympathy.*"

List of library holdings.

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

39. Burns, Anthony

"Letter from Anthony Burns to the Baptist Church." As accessed via http://www.assumption.edu on 27 August 2004.

Excerpts of Baptist stories, as accessed from a variety of online sources.

"Another Fugitive Slave Case in Boston."

Schofield notes on Anthony Burns's arrest and the resulting action of Worcester men (2 leaves).

40. Burritt, Elihu

"The Lyceum." Daily Whig and Courier, 5 October 1843.

"Bangor Lyceum." Daily Whig and Courier, 9 September 1843.

"An Enormous Pickerel. Worcester County Yet." Daily Whig and Courier, 27 September 1844.

41. Bushee, James

Ohles, John F. *Biographical Dictionary of American Educators*. 1978. Schofield notes, (3 leaves).

42. Carter, James Gordan

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

43. Champlin, Edwin Ross

A variety of period newspapers articles Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

44. Chan, Lan-zen

[also known as Chan Loon Teung and Loon Teung Chan]

Correspondence between Schofield and Dr. Chi-Chao Chan of the National Eye Institute. Incl. Chan's memorial lectures for Winifred Mao and Eugene Chan.

Chan, Eugene. "The Courageous and Brilliant Blink Monk Jianzhen." *Chinese Medical Journal*, 93: 2, 1980, pp. 130-133.

Schofield notes (5 leaves)

45. Chao, Charles Chang

Death record of Chao in "Ohio Deaths, 1958-2002," as found on Ancestry.com on 10 February 2006.

46. Chapin, Henry

List of biographical sources for Chapin.

"Inaugural address of Hon. Henry Chapin, Mayor of the City of Worcester, April 1, 1850, with the Annual Reports of The Several City Officers for the Year Ending March 31, 1850." Worcester: Henry J. Howland, 1850.

A brief history of the bust of Judge Henry Chapin.

47. Chase, Anthony

Milligan, Jane. "Anthony Chase: First WCHS Librarian." From Worcester County Horticultural Society newsletter, n.d. Biographical records for Chase information. Schofield notes (1 leaf)

48. Chase, Lucy.

A variety of Lucy Chase correspondence.

49. Chase, Sarah

A variety of Sarah Chase correspondence.

50. Clark, Jonas Gillman

A brief biographical sketch.

Public Law 100-693 - Nov. 18, 1988.

Anderson, Roy. "The Beginnings of Physics at Clark University."

Koelsch, William A. "Grass-Roots Garrisonians in Central Massachusetts: The Case of Hubbardson's Jonas and Susan Clark." *Historical Journal of Massachusetts*. Winter 2003.

A variety of period articles.

Smith, Christian. "Who Paid for Secularization?" ChristianityToday.com.

51. Clough, Frances A.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

52. Cormier, Robert

Internet biography.

53. Cutter, Calvin

A variety of biographical information

A variety of historical records.

A Variety of bibliographic entries.

Schofield notes (many).

54. Cutter, Carrie

A variety of historical documents.

A variety of biographical information.

Earp, Charles A. "Romantic Mysteries of a New England Nurse." *The Washington Times*. 26 December 1998.

Ed Schofield notes (12 leaves)

55. Cutter Family

Marriage notice of Calvin Cutter to Miss Caroline Hall, 10 April 1835, from *Farmer's Cabinet*, as accessed via Newsbank on 26 May 2007.

Marriage notice of Calvin Cutter to Miss Eunice N. Powers, 28 December 1843, from *Farmer's Cabinet*, as accessed via Newsbank on 26 May 2007.

"Cutter's Physiology." Weekly Eagle, 8 October 1847.

"Off to the War." *The New York Times*, 25 August 1861, as accessed via Proquest.

"The Burnside Expedition." New York, 12 March 1862, as accessed via Proquest.

Earp, Charles A. "Romantic mysteries of a New England nurse." [excerpt] As accessed via www.questia.com on 5 February 2007.

Hall, Charlie. "Civil War mystery: Who's really buried in grave No. 40?" New Bern Sun Journal, 20 August 2006, as accessed online on 5 February 2007.

- Variety of biographical and genealogical information about Charles Plummer Tidd (who might be in that grave).
- Charles Tidd in Maine Court Records, 1696-1854, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 5 February 2007.
- Charles Tidd in 1850 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 5 February 2007.
- Charles Plummer Tidd in American Civil War Soldiers records, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 5 February 2007.

56. Davis, John.

John Davis biographies.

57. Dennett, Mary Ware

A brief biography of Mary Coffin Ware Dennett.

58. Devens, Charles

"Obituaries for 1891." Collections of the Worcester Society of Antiquity, vol. 13, 1894.

59. Dickinson, Emily

- "Emily Dickinson: A Chronology." As accessed from http://prince.byu.edu on 5 August 2004 (3 leaves).
- "History of the Central Exchange." *Proceedings of the Worcester Society of Antiquity* #17, January 1900, pp. 334-343.
- "The Poet and the Muse." As accessed from http://www.emilydickinson.org on 5 August 2004 (1 leaf).
- Higginson, Thomas Wentworth. "Emily Dickinson's Letters." *The Atlantic Monthly*, October 1891, as accessed from http://www.theatlantic.com on 20 September 2001 (22 leaves).
- "Thomas Wentworth Higginson, Editor and Colonel." As accessed from http://www.iath.virginia.edu on 28 January 2002 (1 leaf).
- Jones, Rowena Revis. "A Taste for 'Poison': Dickinson's Departure from Orthodoxy." *The Emily Dickinson Journal* 2:1, Spring 1993, as accessed via http://www.colorado.edu on 4 August 2004 (12 leaves).
- Various printouts from online sources about Dickinson, her visits to Worcester, and her correspondence with Higginson (6 leaves).
- William Dickinson in 1850 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 5 March 2005 (4 leaves).
- William Dickinson in 1860 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 5 March 2005 (4 leaves).

Crowley, Claude. "New Dickinson biography illuminates life of enigmatic poet." [review of Alfred Habegger's My Wars Are Laid Away in Books] Sunday Telegram, 20 January 2002.

Library catalog records of holdings related to Dickinson at Clark University (14 leaves).

Schofield notes - on Emily's Uncle William Dickinson in Worcester (4 leaves).

60. Dix, Dorothea Lynde

"Dorothea Lynde Dix," as accessed via http://www.online.sksm.edu on 16 August 2004.

61. Dodge, Thomas A.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

62. Dole Nathan Haskell

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

63. Doughton, Thomas Lewis

Information about marriages and births in the Doughton family.

64. Earle, Pliny

Excerpt mentioning Earle in "Chronology of Psychology," as accessed via http://www.cwu.edu on 16 August 2004.

Early family papers, as held at the American Antiquarian Society.

65. Earle, Stephen Carpenter

Southwick, Albert B., ed. *The Journals of Stephen C. Earle, 1853-1858*. Worcester: Worcester Bicentennial Commission, 1976. (2 copies)

Dahl, Curtis. Stephen C. Earle, Architect: Shaping Worcester's Image. Worcester: Worcester Heritage Preservation Society and Worcester Historical Museum, 1987.

Flyers promoting a lecture by Susan Ceccacci about Stephen Earle, 25 October 2000.

Schofield notes (9 leaves).

66. Edman, V. Raymond

Edman listing in *The New York Times* personal name index, p. 49.

- "Edman, Victor Raymond." In *Contemporary Authors*. New rev. series, vol. 6, p. 155.
- "Edman, V(ictor) Raymond." In Who Was Who in America, vol. IV (1961-1968), p. 279.
- Edman listing in 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 28 December 2003.
- "Nyack College Alumni Scholarship Awards." As accessed from http://www.nyackcollege.edu on 4 January 2004.
- "Edman Chapel at Wheaton College..." from Newsletter of Evangelicals Concerned, Inc., as accessed via http://www.ecinc.org on 4 January 2004. Schofield notes (3 leaves)

67. Everett, Kaye R.

Kaye Ronald Everett in Ohio Deaths, 1958-2002, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 10 February 2006.

68. Fell, Mary

Internet biography.

69. Forbes, Esther

Internet biography.

70. Foster, Abby Kelley

- Southwick, Albert. "Focus on Women 1850." Worcester Evening Gazette, 26 April 1984, p. 10.
- Coombs, Zelotes W. "Stephen Symonds and Abby Kelley Foster." *The Worcester Historical Society Publications*. 1: 7, April 1934. [issue present]
- Burkett, Nancy H. *Abby Kelley Foster and Stephen S. Foster*. Worcester: Worcester Bicentennial Commission, 1976.
- Bernard, Joel. "Authority, Autonomy, and Radical Commitment: Stephen and Abby Kelley Foster." *Proceedings of the American Antiquarian Society*, 90: pt 2, October 1980.

A variety of historical articles.

Schofield notes (16 leaves)

71. Foster, Stephen Symonds

Information about Foster from a Dartmouth College online source.

Information about the book Foster authored, *The Brotherhood of Thieves: or, A True Picture of the American Church and Clergy*.

Excerpts from Parker Pillsbury's *Acts of the Anti-Slavery Apostles, With Some Personal Sketches and Experiences,* regarding Foster.

Duncan, Troy and Chris Dixon. "Denouncing the Brotherhood of Thieves: Stephen Symonds Foster's Critique of the Anti-Abolitionist Clergy. *Civil War History* 47, 2001, pp. 97-117.

Census data.

Except of biography.

Ruchames, Louis. *The Abolitionists: A Collection of Their Writings*. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1963, various pages.

Schofield notes (2 leaves)

72. Freud, Sigmund

Doorley, Lawrence. "When Freud Came to Worcester: A non-Clarkie's account of the introduction of psychoanalysis to America." *Clark Now: The Magazine of Clark University.* Spring 1984.

73. Garrison, William Lloyd

"The Letters of William Lloyd Garrison, Volume IV." List of correspondents, some of whom are represented in this collection with files of their own.

74. Garrity, W. Arthur

Brief biography.

75. Goddard, Benjamin

Brief bio as found in Charles Nutt's History of Worcester and Its Peoples."

76. Goddard, Delano Alexander

Brief bio as found in Charles Nutt's *History of Worcester and Its Peoples.*" Census information.

Schofield notes (7 leaves).

77. Goddard, Dorrance Sibley

Brief bio as found in Charles Nutt's *History of Worcester and Its Peoples.*"

78. Goddard, Dwight

Brief bios from an online source.

List of biographical sources that include Goddard.

- Bouley, Charles Henry. "Goddard." In *Biographical Sketches of the Pioneer Settlers of New England and their Descendants in Worcester, Massachusetts*. Barre, Mass.: Barre Publishers, 1964, p. 203-205.
- Goddard entries in Petersham, Worcester, and Holyoke city directories, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 10 January 2005.
- Goddard entries in San Francisco Passenger Lists, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 10 January 2005.
- Goddard, Dwight, in 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 10 January 2005.
- Goddard, Dwight, in 1880 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 21 December 2003.
- Goddard, Dwight, in 1900 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 10 January 2005.
- Goddard, Dwight, in 1910 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 10 January 2005.
- Goddard, Dwight, in 1920 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 21 December 2003.
- Goddard, Dwight, in 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 21 December 2003.
- "All for the Heathen." *The Daily Northwestern*, 12 October 1894.
- "Speared and Stabbed Them: Rev. Dwight Goddard Describes Revolting Massacre of Kucheng." Worcester Telegram, 13 September 1895.
- "Eminent Engineers." *The New York Times*, 16 June 1906, as accessed via ProOuest.
- "Yankee Buddhist Leaves for Tibet." *The New York Times*, 24 September 1933, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Accepts Buddhism: Dwight Goddard." *The Daily Northwestern*, 27 September 1933, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Dwight Goddard, Buddhist, Is Dead." *The New York Times*, 19 July 1939, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Religious Works Recently Issued." The New York Times, 16 August 1952, as accessed via ProQuest.
- Forman, Henry James. "A Bible Which Contains the Essence of Buddhism." *The New York Times*, 11 September 1938, as accessed via ProQuest.

- "Dwight Goddard's Claim to Fame." From "The Buddhist Bible," and an online source.
- Goddard, Dwight, ed. *A Buddhist Bible*. Boston: Beacon Press, 1994, various pages.

Information on other books by Goddard.

Aitken, Robert. "The Christian-Buddhist Life and Works of Dwight Goddard." *Buddhist-Christian Studies*, v. 16, 1996, pp. 3-10, as accessed via JSTOR. Schofield notes (6 leaves)

79. Goddard, Henry

Brief bio as found in Charles Nutt's *History of Worcester and Its Peoples.*" Flaws in Eugenics Research.

80. Goddard, Robert Hutchings

A wide variety of brief biographies of Goddard, taken mostly from online sources, including NASA, WPI, and Clark University.

Klaes, Larry. "The One Dream Man: Robert H. Goddard, Rocket Pioneer." *Electronic Journal of the Astronomical Society of the Atlantic*, 1989.

Banks, Phyllis Eileen. "Robert H. Goddard, space pioneer." From www.zianet.com on 28 January 2002.

Berka, Barbara. "Robert Hutchings Goddard: Father of the Space Age." Abstract on WPI web site.

Kluger, Jeffrey. "Robert Goddard." Time magazine web site.

Bryner, Glenn. "Robert Hutchings Goddard: America's Rocket Pioneer." On author's web site.

Crouch, Tom D. "Reaching Toward Space." Smithsonian, February 2001.

Other assorted articles or unsigned article excerpts regarding Goddard.

A variety of copies of clippings from the Worcester newspapers from the 1920s, 1930s, or retrospective views.

Goddard, R. H. "Rocketing to the Moon." *Modern Mechanics and Inventions for January*, 1930.

Neal, Jack C. "Goddard's Historic Rockets on display in Smithsonian Institution." *Worcester Sunday Telegram*, 26 November 1961.

Tubert, Jack. "Goddard Recalled as the Native Son Who Pioneered in Space." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 2 July 1972.

Bruns, Roger and Bryan Kennedy. "'The Dream of Yesterday is the Reality of Tomorrow.'" *American History Illustrated*, Summer 1989.

"1929: It Really Was Rocket Science." Yankee, June 1999, p. 70.

Dempsey, James. "Goddard's dream day remembered." *Telegram & Gazette*, 20 October 1999.

Kowal, David P. "Worcester woman hopes to preserve Goddard birthplace." *Boston Globe*, n.d.

Jarvey, Paul. "Robert H. Goddard, father of modern rocketry." eWorcester.com, 2001.

Greenslit, Dave. "Pakachoag launch site rededicated." *Telegram & Gazette*, 22 July 2001.

Newton, Robert. "Space pioneer Robert Goddard remembered." Worcester Magazine, 14 March 2001.

Chandler, David L. "Rocket man's fame is soaring." *The Boston Globe*, 16 March 2001.

Astell, Emilie. "Memorial closer to liftoff." *Telegram & Gazette*, 4 December 2001.

Sheehan, Nancy. "Launching a new view: Biography of Robert H. Goddard offers clearer picture of pioneer." *Telegram & Gazette*, 7 November 2003 (2 copies).

Baruch, Zana. "What if Goddard hadn't smoked?" *Telegram & Gazette*, 20 November 2003.

Correspondence to Schofield from the Goddard Memorial Association, 2000 (3 separate pieces)

Goddard's Legacy, Goddard Association Newsletter, vol. 1 issues 1-4, 2000.

Yankee magazine subscription card advertising Goddard campaign.

Robert Hutchings Goddard Memorial Dedication booklet, 19 October 1978. "Hardly Humane Goddard."

Schofield notes (5 leaves).

[Note: A postage stamp commemorating Robert H. Goddard is filed in the Realia box.]

81. Goldman, Emma

Emma Goldman chronology, as found online, placing her in Worcester in 1909. Goldman, Emma. "'I Will Kill Frick': Emma Goldman recounts the attempt to assassinate the chairman of the Carnegie Steel Company during the Homestead strike in 1892." Excerpt from *Living My Life* (New York: Alfred Knopf, 1931, pp. 83-88.

Hnatkovich, Sasha. "Riding the Water Street wave." As accessed via http://www.thepulsemag.com, article dated August 2004.

Various internet sources.

82. Gough, John B.

Bibliographic record.

Southwick, Albert B. "Making John B. Gough Relevant to Our Times."

83. Green, Andrew Haswell

Brief biography.

Miscione, Michael. "Honor Andrew Haswell Green!" *Gotham Gazette*. 11 November 2003.

84. Green, Samuel Swett

A variety of brief bios of Green, from online sources.

Green, Samuel S. "Personal Relations Between Librarians and Readers." Excerpt from an online source.

Tyckoson, David. "The Future of Reference Services Papers." Accessed from www.ala.org on 17 May 2005.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

85. Grout, William

A variety of biographies.

Census data.

86. Hale, Edward Everett

A variety of brief bios from online and print sources.

Lists of biographical sources for Hale from Archives USA.

Hale, Edward Everett. *Memories of a Hundred Years*. Vol. II. New York: Macmillan, 1902, various pages.

"Worcester in Literature, No. III: Edward Everett Hale." *The Worcester Magazine*, v. 6, November 1903, pp. 159-163.

Hale, Edward E., Jr. *The Life and Letters of Edward Everett Hale*. Vol. 1. Boston: Little, Brown, and Company, 1917, various pages.

Hale, Edward Everett. "The Man Without a Country." Text from online source.

"Literature: National Convention of Librarians." *The New York Daily News*, 16 September 1853.

Katahdin / Ktaadn information, plus a topo map of Benedicta, Hale's hometown.

Huber, J. Parker. *The Wildest Country: A Guide to Thoreau's Maine*. Boston: Appalachian Mountain Club, 1981, various pages, incl. maps.

Kuzniewski, Anthony J. *Thy Honored Name: A History of The college of the Holy Cross 1843-1994*. Washington, D.C.: The Catholic University of America Press, 1999, various pages.

Wiggin, History of Aroostook. Presque Isle, Me., 1922, various pages.

Description of Hale papers at University of Rochester.

Correspondence between Schofield and Fred Bassett at the New York State Library, October 2001.

- Wayland, Heman Lincoln, letter to Edward Everett Hale, 29 August 1855. Photocopy and transcription.
- Holloway, Jean. *Edward Everett Hale*. Austin: University of Texas Press, 1956, various pages.
- Dolbee, Cora. "The First Book on Kansas: The Story of Edward Everett Hale's Kanzas and Nebraska." *The Kansas Historical Quarterly* 2: 2, May 1933, pp. 139-181, as accessed online.
- Hale, Edward Everett. *Tarry at Home Travels*. New York: Macmillan, 1906, various pages.
- Wood, Richard G. "A Bibliography of Travel in Maine 1783-1861." *The New England Quarterly* 6: 2, June 1933, pp. 426-439, as accessed via JSTOR.
- "2001: A Library Space Odyssey." Brochure from American Antiquarian Society annual meeting, 18-20 October 2001.
- Thomas, Robert McG. Jr. "Sam Moskowitz, 76, Learned Devotee of Science Fiction, Dies." *The New York Times*, 25 April 1997.
- Johnson, Thomas H. *Emily Dickenson Selection Letters*. Cambridge, Massachusetts: The Belknap Press of Harvard University, 1971, various pages.
- Schofield notes on Hale, his Maine roots, and a possible trajectory connection with Thoreau's Katahdin trips (46 leaves)

87. Haven, Samuel Foster

A variety of internet biographies.

88. Hawkins, William George [+ Hawkins, John Henry Willis]

Historical information about Hawkins's house at 246 Salisbury Street, Worcester. "Hawkins, John Henry Willis." In *The National Cyclopaedia of American Biography*. Vol. 11, p. 370.

National Union Catalog entries for titles by William George Hawkins.

Wood, Darren Cushman. "Radicals, Revivalists and Reformers: The Heritage of Labor and Religion in the United States." From www.labor.iu.edu on 25 September 2003, first two pages.

Other assorted bio-snippets of either Hawkins, mostly from online sources.

Correspondence between Schofield and St. John's Episcopal Church, Wilkinsonville, Massachusetts, 15 June 1983.

Schofield notes on both or either man (7 leaves)

89. Healy, Patrick

Brief bio as accessed via an online source.

90. Hemenway, Hepsibeth

Izard, Holly V. "Hepsibeth Hemenway's Portrait: A Native American Story." Old-Time New England, 77: 267, Fall/Winter 1999, pp. 49-85. [whole issue present]

91. Heywood, Benjamin

Two brief biographies.

92. Heywood, Ezra Hervey -- I

Coombs, Zelotes, Jr. "Heywood, Ezra Hervey." In *Dictionary of National Biography*, vol. 8, 1932, pp. 609-610.

Blatt, Martin Henry. "Heywood, Ezra Hervey." In *American National Biography*, vol. 10. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999, pp. 727-729.

"Heywood, Ezra-Hervey." In Francis Everett Blake's *History of the Town of Princeton in the County of Worcester and Commonwealth of Massachusetts*. Princeton, Mass.: Town of Princeton, 1915, p. 146.

Two bios from online sources, and one remark about the Hoar name attachment.

Battan, Jesse F. "Heywood, Angela Fiducia Tilton" In *American National Biography*, vol. 10. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999, pp. 724-726.

"Chronology." From *Emma Goldman: Made for America, 1890-1901*. Berkley: University of California Press, 2003, pp. 489-515.

Marriage records of Angela and Ezra Heywood.

Heywood, Angela T. in the 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 26 June 2006.

Heywood, Ezra H. in the 1880 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 26 June 2006.

Heywood, Angela F. T. in Boston directory, 1904.

"Free Love / Transcendentalist Correspondence." Chart of unknown origin incl. Emerson, Alcott, Charles Lane, and many of their colleagues. (not Thoreau, however)

A wide variety of copies of newspaper articles that note Heywood lectures, incl. many from *The Liberator* containing full texts of speeches. Articles span th years 1858 to Heywood's death in 1893. Incl. obituaries from *The Washington Post* and the *Boston Daily Globe*.

"Ezra Hervey Heywood" entry from biographical file of Brown University archives.

Copy of photograph of Heywood, taken by Frank Lawrence of Worcester, with one leaf of Schofield notes and a letter with details about it.

Information about Heywood's labor paper, *The Word*, and two excerpts from it from 1880.

A variety of lists of sources and library catalog records for items by or about Heywood.

"Phillips, Wendell, 1811-1884. Papers: Guide." Finding aid from Houghton Library, Harvard University, as accessed on 14 September 2004.

Photocopy of Heywood letter toMr. McKim, 9 October 1860.

Text of letter from Angela Fiducia to Lucy and Sarah Chase, 1864.

Quote from Rutherford Birchard Hayes regarding Heywood. (2 versions)

Schofield notes on Heywood and associates, incl. Samuel May (20 leaves).

93. Heywood, Ezra Hervey -- II

Curran, Thomas F. Soldiers of Peace: Civil War Pacifism and the Postwar Radical Peace Movement. New York: Fordham University Press, 2003.

Brock, Peter. "Dilemmas of a Perfectionist." [review of Curran's book] *H-Peace*, March 2004, as accessed online on 25 August 2004.

Lefcowitz, Allan B., et.al. "James Bryce's First Visit to America: The New England Sections of His 1870 Journal and Related Correspondence." *The New England Quarterly*, 50: 2, June 1977, pp. 314-331, as accessed via JSTOR.

Blatt, Martin. "Ezra Heywood & the Chicago Martyrs." In *Haymarket Scrapbook*. Chicago: Charles H. Kerr Publishing Company, 1986, pp. 149-150.

Josephine Tilton (sister of Angela F. Heywood), image taken from online source.

LaMay, Craig L. "America's censor: Anthony Comstock and free speech." *Communications and the Law*, 1 September 1997, as accessed online.

Peacott, Joe. "Individualism Reconsidered." From an online source.

McElroy, Wendy. *Individualist Feminism of the Nineteenth Century: Collected Writings and Biographical Profiles*. McFarland, 2001, Chapter One, as accessed online.

94. Heywood, Ezra Hervey -- III

The Collected Works of Ezra H. Heywood. Weston, Mass.: M & S Press, 1985.

95. Higgins, Olive Prouty

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

96. Higginson, Thomas Wentworth -- I

[A thin folder on Higginson as a Thoreau friend in Worcester can be found in the Thoreau in Worcester section of the Schofield collection.]

A variety of biographical sketches of Higginson, mostly from online sources, incl. the Worcester Area Writers project at WPI.

Excerpts from plant lists of donations Higginson made to botanical

- organizations.
- An entry on a census-like record sheet for George Lovering, though Schofield marked the page with Higginson's name as a title.
- "The First South Carolina Volunteer Infantry." As found at http://www.awod.com on 28 January 2002.
- "Worcester goes to war." From unknown source, though Schofield wrote "Charles Hirshberg" on first page.
- Excerpt from "Edmund Wilson's Civil War" by Robert Penn Warren, *Commentary Magazine* 34:2, August 1962, as accessed online.
- "Preacher, Soldier, Teacher: Thomas Wentworth Higginson is Many Things Besides." *The New York Times*, 18 February 1894, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Religious Notices." *The New York Times*, 4 December 1858, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Massachusetts Colored Troops: Thomas Wentworth Higginson Tells of Their First Enlistment." *The New York Times*, 28 January 1894, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "The Anti-Imperialist Position, 25 March 1899. As accessed online.
- "Worcester Connection: Recent Writing of Col. T.W. Higginson Tells of his Early Associations." Likely from a Worcester newspaper, 14 May 1911.
- Higginson, T. W. "Things New and Old: An Installation Sermon." Excerpts, as found online.
- Higginson, T.W. "Massachusetts in Mourning! A Sermon." As found online.
- "Going to Mount Katahdin." *Putnam's Monthly* 8:45, September 1856, pp. 242-256. Schofield note: "Attributed to Higginson, Thomas Wentworth."
- Higginson, Thomas. "Letter to a Young Contributor." *The Atlantic Monthly* 9: 54, April 1862, as found online. [the contributor was Emily Dickinson]
- Higginson, T. W. "Footpaths." (2 versions)
- Higginson, Thomas Wentworth. *Cheerful Yesterdays*. Boston: Houghton, Mifflin, 1898. Various excerpts.
- Higginson, Thomas Wentworth. *The Writing of Thomas Wentworth Higginson*. Boston: Houghton, Mifflin, 1900. excerpt
- Higginson, Mary Thacher, ed. Letters and Journals of Thomas Wentworth Higginson 1846-1906. Boston: Houghton, Mifflin, 1921. various pages
- Looby, Christopher. *The Complete Civil War Journal and Selected Letters of Thomas Wentworth Higginson*. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 2000.
- Higginson, Thomas Wentworth, letter to Alfred J. Roe, 12 November 1903, regarding his time in Worcester.
- A variety of historical articles.
- A variety of biographies.
- Schofield notes (1 leaf).

97. Higginson, Thomas Wentworth -- II

A variety of book and archive lists of locations of Higginson writings.

Mead, Edwin D. "Thomas Wentworth Higginson." New England Magazine, February 1900.

Stevens, Maud L. "Colonel Higginson and His Friends in Newport." Bulletin of the Newport Historical Society 49, April 1924.

Edelstein, Tilden G. *Strange Enthusiasm: A Life of Thomas Wentworth Higginson.* New Haven, Conn.: Yale University Press, 1968, pp. 138-139.

Looby, Christopher. "Flowers of Manhood: Race, Sex and Floriculture from Thomas Wentworth Higginson to Robert Mapplethorpe." *Criticism* 37: 1, Winter 1995, pp. 109-156.

Crain, Caleb. "The Monarch of Dreams." *The New Republic*, 28 May 2001, as accessed online.

Meyer, Howard N. "On Thomas Wentworth Higginson." As accessed from http://www.braddonian.org on 4 August 2004.

Poole, W. Scott. "Memory and the Abolitionist Heritage: Thomas Wentworth Higginson and the Uncertain Meaning of the Civil War." *Civil War History* 50: 2, June 2005, pp. 202-217.

Southwick, Albert B. "From Abolition to Dickinson, Rev. Higginson made his mark." *Telegram & Gazette*, 26 June 2008.

Pritchard, William H. "The poet and the colonel: Unlikely alliance and its echoes in American letters." [review of Brenda Wineapple's White Heat] *Boston Sunday Globe*, 24 August 2008.

Flyer for Higginson interpreter Doug Lipman appearance, 1982.

Color copy of inscription page of *Walden* on auction in 2005, signed to Higginson from Thoreau.

Worcester Area Writers – Thomas Wentworth Higginson, a short internet biography.

Chronology.

Southwick, Albert B. "Worcester colonel led first black volunteers in Civil War." *Telegram & Gazette*, 20 June 1997.

Schofield notes (40 leaves).

98. Hoar, George Frisbie

A variety of brief bios, as found online.

A list of Hoar as found by Schofield in the U.S. census records.

"The farmers out in Kansas ..." The Washington Post, 7 December 1883.

Photo of Hoar statue next to Worcester City Hall, *Worcester Sunday Telegraph*, 25 April 1926.

Hoar, George Frisbie. "Subjugation of the Philippines Iniquitous."

Hoar, George Frisbie. Autobiography of Seventy Years. Excerpt.

Harrington, Fred H. "The Anti-Imperialist Movement in the United States, 1898-1900." The Mississippi Valley Historical Review 22: 2, September 1935, pp. 211-

230, as accessed via JSTOR.

Welch, Richard E., Jr. "Opponents and Colleagues: George Frisbie Hoar and Henry Cabot Lodge, 1898-1904." *The New England Quarterly* 39: 2, June 1966, pp. 182-209, as accessed via JSTOR.

Akstin, Martha. "Worcesteria." From online Worcester Magazine archives, 26 February 2001.

"Hoar memorial to be rededicated Tuesday." *Telegram & Gazette*, 2 September 2001.

"Beginnings of Public Interest in American Indian Antiquities." From online source.

Southwick, Albert B. "City statesman didn't let politics trump principle." *Sunday Telegram*, 2 September 2001.

Flyer for a Hoar tribute, 4 September 2001.

Library catalog records (3 leaves)

Schofield notes (5 leaves)

99. Hodge, Clifton Fremont

[See also the file for Nice, Margaret Morse]

Clifton F. Hodge in the 1860 U. S. census, as accessed via FamilySearch.org on 24 January 2004.

Parental information for Hodge, as accessed via FamilySearch.org on 24 January 2004.

Clifton F. Hodge in the 1880 U. S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 11 December 2003.

Clifton F. Hodge in the 19300 U. S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 11 December 2003.

Yahoo maps of towns in Florida.

Genealogical info for Hodge, with Schofield notes.

"Hodge, Clifton Fremont." In Who Was Who in America, vol. 4, p. 448. With Schofield notes.

Information on Hodge family from the Fond du Lac Public Library in Wisconsin.

Various copies of newspaper articles from the summer of 1911, when Hodge began a community fly-killing initiative and the heat/drought began to take its toll on Worcester.

Weather information about Worcester in the summer of 1911.

Hodge, C.F. The Common Toad. Worcester: O.B. Wood, 1898.

Hodge, Clifton F. Nature Study and Life. Boston: Ginn, 1902, various pages.

Hodge, C. F. "Nature-Study and the Bobwhite." *The Nature-Study Review* 6: 2, March 1910, pp. 53-59 incomplete.

Ives, Ella Gilbert. "A Born Naturalist and His Work." *New England Magazine* 42: 3, May 1910, pp. 340-344.

- Hodge, Clifton F. "Jailing The Fly." *Good Housekeeping* 52: 6, June 1911, pp. 761-763.
- La Follette, Mrs. Robert M. "Clifton Fremont Hodge." *American Magazine* 74: 2, June 1912, pp. 167-169.
- "Children Can Study Hygiene in Museum." *The New York Times*, 27 August 1913.
- Hodge, C. F. "Control of Flies as a Nature-Study Problem." *Nature-Study Review* 12: 2, February 1916, pp. 79-95.
- Hodge, Clifton F. and Jean Dawson. *Civic Biology: A Textbook of Problems, Local and National, That Can Be Solved Only by Civic Cooperation*. Boston: Ginn and Company, 1918, various pages.
- Hodge, C. F. "One Thousan Dollars (\$1000) Reward." *The Auk: Quarterly Journal of Ornithology*, v. 29, 1912, p. 175.
- Hodge, C. F., memo to Dr. Forbes, 7 March 1913.
- Newspapers accounts of the injury and subsequent death of Thekla E. Hodge, Dr. Hodge's wife, in 1938.
- "Dr. C. F. Hodge, Once at Clark, Dies." Worcester Gazette, 1 February 1949. (2 copies)
- Clark University Board of Trustees minutes, accepting Hodge's resignation, 6 October 1913.
- Promotional flyer from Clark University acknowledging Hodge.
- O'Hanlon, Kevin. "The buzz in Benedict flies, flies and more flies." AP Online, 29 July 1998, as accessed through Lexis-Nexis on 3 August 1998.
- "Manure-spawned flies plague town." *Telegram & Gazette*, 21 June 2000. (2 copies)
- McKeen, Sid. "Fly-swatting contests would open Olympics to all." *Sunday Telegram*, 17 September 2000.

Lists of Hodge's published papers.

Nice, Margaret Morse. "I Find My Goal." In *Research is a passion with me*. Dudum Press, 1979.

Description of Hodge from a Clark University history book.

Historical booklet of Saint Mary's Parish in Spencer, Mass., 1887-1987. {?}

A variety of historical news articles.

Schofield notes (many)

100. Hoffman, Abbie

3 brief bios from a variety of online sources.

101. Hope, John

Schofield notes (1 leaf)

102. Holbrook, Josiah

"Science." American Mercury, 10 February 1824, as accessed via ProQuest.

Catalog record of book edited by Holbrook.

Historical news article.

Ohles, John F. "Holbrook, Josiah." *Biographical Dictionary of American Educators*. Westport, Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1978, pp. 656-657.

103. Hornibrook, Isabel Katherine

Schofield notes, (11 leaves).

104. Jackson, Helen

A variety of biographical information on Helen Jackson.

105. James, Horace

Horace James entry in New York Passenger Lists, 1851-1891.

"Trial of Agents of the Freedmen's Bureau." *The New York Times*, 18 September 1866, as accessed via ProQuest.

"Schools for Southern Whites." *The New York Times*, 13 May 1864, as accessed via ProQuest.

"The Congregationalist [sic] announces..." The Farmers' Cabinet, 16 May 1867.

"Married." The Pittsfield Sun, 7 May 1857.

"'The Congregationalist'..." The Farmers' Cabinet, 30 January 1862.

Two mentions of Rev. James from online sources.

4 Yahoo Maps of James City, North Carolina.

Excerpt from Thoreau's journal that indicates visit to Rev. James's reptile collection in Worcester, 17 June 1856.

Mentions of James in Worcester history books.

Many documents, letters, and notes from accounts of the Freedman's Colony on Roanoke Island, which James was involved with.

Lists of sources containing James information.

Gerteis, Louis S., letter to Holy Cross College Library, 30 October 1968.

Review of Patricia Clinks *Time Full of Trial: the Roanoke Island Freedmen's Colony,* 1862-1867.

Schofield notes (8 leaves).

106. Jeffrey

Source citation for slave narrative of a man named Jeffrey, of Worcester.

107. Jenkins, John C.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

108. Jillson, Clark

Biography from an unknown printed source.

109. Jones, Thomas H.

Thomas H. Jones entry in 1860 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 27 May 2005 (4 leaves).

"Thomas H. Jones: A Slave from North Carolina." From http://docsouth.unc.edu, accessed 25 September 2003. Plus 2 other bios from similar site.

Excerpts from *The Experience of Thomas H. Jones, who was a Slave for Forty-Three Years.*

Text of letter from Thomas H. Jones to Daniel Foster, 5 May 1851. (3 versions) Schofield notes (1 leaf).

110. Jordan, Winthrop

Rolston, Bill. "Bringing it all back home: Irish emigration and racism." *Race and Class*. October – December 2003.

A variety of listings for Winthrop Jordan.

111. Kenyon, Essek William

Essek W. Kenyon in 1910 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 8 February 2006.

Essek W. Kenyon in 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 8 February 2006.

Essek W. Kenyon in Washington Death Index, 1940-1996, as accessed via Ancestry.com on 8 February 2006.

List of sources on Kenyon from Ancestry.com.

Six copies of newspaper articles about Kenyon, from unknown sources.

Lie, Geir. "E. W. Kenyon: Cult Founder or Evangelical Minister?" As accessed from http://home.no.net; various excerpts.

"Who Was E. W. Kenyon?" As accessed from http://www.kenyons.org on 18 October 2003. Incl. a variety of other online bios of Kenyon.

Finke, Jeffrey H. *History of Spencer, Massachusetts, 1875-1975*. Spencer: Spencer Historical Commission, 1990, pp. 282-287.

Photocopy of 10 April 1899 church flyer.

Baptist church excerpts from Worcester history books. Archive listing from library of Nichols College. Schofield notes (11 leaves).

112. Kirschbaum, Edward T.

Schofield notes on authorship and biographies (many).

113. Krusi, Hermann

[See also the files for E. Harlow Russell in the Thoreau in Worcester section of the Schofield collection. Krusi taught Russell.]

Herman Krusi in 1860 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Herman Krusi in 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Hermann Krusi in 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

H. Krusi in Boston Passenger Lists, 1820-1943, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Hermann Krusi in San Francisco Passenger Lists, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

2 copies of Krusi entry in unmarked entry.

"Teachers' Institute." *The Farmers' Cabinet*, 30 March 1854, as accessed via Newsbank.

"Teachers' Institute." New Hampshire Sentinel, 9 September 1855.

"Departures for Europe." *The New York Times*, 5 July 1878, as accessed via ProQuest.

Three unnamed newspaper obituaries for Krusi, ca 28 January 1903.

"The Screen." Boston Advertiser, 15 May 1908.

Mangano, Chris. "Hermann Krusi, Jr." From Krusi and Sheldon.

N.H.D. "Krusi, Johann Heinrich Hermann." In *Dictionary of American Biography*, vol. 10. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1933, p. 510.

Hollis, Andrew Phillip. *The contribution of the Oswego Normal School to educational progress in the United States*. D. C. Heath, 1898, pp. 6-15.

Krusi, Hermann. "Lectures Delivered at the Massachusetts Institutes: 1854-1860."

Photograph of Teachers' Institute lecturers: Dana P. Colburn, Herman Krusi, Jr., Arnold Ernst, Samuel S. Greene, Louis Agassiz, Barnes Sears, Wm. Russell, and Geo. B. Emerson. Photocopy plus glossy photo purchased from Mass. Historical Society.

A variety of copies from print and online sources about Hermann Krusi and his writings.

Copies of Krusi correspondence, as obtained from SUNY Oswego's Special Collections.

Schofield correspondence with Mrs. Le Roy F. Krusi, SUNY Oswego, William K. Kruesi, and David Baker.

"Partial manuscript of his autobiography, Miscellanea." [in binder]

Schofield notes on Krusi and on Lucy Foster (many leaves).

Doyle, Walter. "Kruis, Johann Heinrich Hermann." In *Biographical Dictionary of American Educators*. Vol. 2. Westpot, Conn.: Greenwood Press, 1978, p. 767.

Krusi, Hermann. *Recollections of My Life*. New York: Grafton Press, 1907, various pages.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

114. Kunitz, Stanley I

[See additional Kunitz notes in the Charles Olson files in this section.]

Yetta H. Kunitz in the 1910 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Stanley Kunitz in the 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

A variety of brief biographies of Kunitz, mostly from online reference sources.

Barber, David. "A Visionary Poet at Ninety." *The Atlantic Monthly*, 277: 6, June 1996, pp. 113-120, as accessed online.

"Openhearted: Stanley Kunitz and Mark Wunderlich in Conversation." *American Poet*, Fall 1997, as accessed online.

Melady, Mark. "Poetic justice brings Kunitz back home for reading." *Telegram & Gazette*, 14 March 2001. Incl. "Wordsmith returns to his roots." [photo & caption].

Goodyear, Diana. "The Gardener." *The New Yorker*, 1 September 2003, pp. 104-111. (entire issue present)

"Elise Asher, 92, poet and painter." [obituary] *Boston Sunday Globe*, 14 March 2004.

"Earth Angel: As US poet laureate Stanley Kunitz nears 100, he reflects on a life rich in plants and verse." *The Boston Globe*, 17 April 2005, as accessed online.

"Make room for the roots." Worcester Magazine, 18 May 2006.

True, Michael. "Celebrating Stanley Kunitz, Worcester's poet laureate." *Telegram & Gazette*, 18 May 2006.

Kush, Bronislaus. "Poet inspires filmmaker." Telegram & Gazette, 8 June 2006.

Southwick, Albert B. "A centenarian's take on poetry and gardening." *Sunday Telegram*, 8 October 2006.

Isiladkli, Daniella. "Celebrate one of Vernon Hill's treasures!" *InCity Times*, 15-28 September 2006.

Williamson, Chet. "A poetic structure." Worcester Magazine, 3 April 2008.

Flyer for "Stanley's House" meet-and-greet, April 2008.

Semon, Craig S. "Kunitz legacy benefits Worcester poets." *Telegram & Gazette*, 9 October 2009.

Bragg, Mary Ann. "Keeping Alive the Home of a Poet." *Cape Cod Times*, 21 November 2009. (2 copies)

Several excerpts of Kunitz poems and interview pieces.

Maps and directions to Provincetown.

Internet biography.

Schofield notes (1 leaf)

Ferrara, Judith and John Gaumond, letter to Ed Schofield, 15 January 2010.

115. Kunitz, Stanley II

"Kunitz." Pamphlet + poster for 1985 Stanley Kunitz Poetry Festival.

The Worcester Review, 13: 1-2, 1992; Anniversary Issue, focus on Kunitz and Elizabeth Bishop.

The Worcester Review, 26: 1-2, 2005; issue focus on Kunitz.

Flyer for "Remembering Stanley Kunitz, 1905-2006" event.

Tirella, Rosalie. "Poet Stanley Kunitz: Vernon Hill's Native Son." *InCity Times*, 19 March-1 April 2004. (3 copies)

Gluck, Louise. "On Stanley Kunitz." *The American Poetry Review*, 14: 5, September-October 1985, p. 27-28.

Ryan, Michael. "Life Between Scylla and Charybalis." *The American Poetry Review*, 14: 5, September-October 1985, p. 28-30.

116. Kunitz, Stanley III

A variety of materials regarding the planning of the Kunitzfest & Poetry Bash at Tower Hill Botanic Garden, 29 July 2005, in order to celebrate Kunitz's 100th birthday.

E-mail exchanges regarding planning of the event.

Information about the Worcester County Poetry Association.

Proclamations from MA Governor Mitt Romney and Worcester Mayor Timothy P. Murray.

Event program (2 copies).

Smith, Dinitia. "A Poet in Winter Relishes Spring In His Garden." *The New York Times*, 19 May 2005.

Mehegan, David. "One hundred years of plenitude." *The Boston Globe*, 28 July 2005.

Velleco, Nancy. "Local poet's life and work celebrated in Boylston." *The Banner*, 11 August 2005. (4 copies)

Transactions of the Worcester County Horticultural Society, 2005. Incl. Kunitz tribute.

Dean, Debra Kang, letter to Ed Schofield, 3 August 2005.

[cartoon] The New York Times, 27 July 2005.

Schofield notes (various).

117. Kunitz, Stanley IV

Promotional material for *The Wild Braid: A Poet Reflects on a Century in the Garden* (New York: W. W. Norton, 2005).

Correspondence between Schofield and Marnie Crawford Samuelson, photographer. [A CD of images from the book is filed in the Realia box.]

Goslow, Brian. "Green forever." Worcester Magazine, 21 July 2005. (2 copies)

Duckett, Richard. "Reflecting on a century." *Telegram & Gazette*, 21 July 2005. (2 copies)

Higgins, Laurie. "The poet in his garden." *The Register - Cape Experience*, 21 July 2005.

Williamson, Chet. "A century in the garden." Worcester Magazine, 4 May 2006.

Pre-pub proof of *The Wild Braid: A Poet Reflects on a Century in the Garden*.

Duckett, Richard. "Fatherly voice echoes within poets." [obituary] *Telegram & Gazette*, 18 May 2006.

Bernstein, Adam. "Pulitzer-Winning Poet Stanley Kunitz Dies." [obituary] *The Washington Post*, 16 May 2006.

"Poet Stanley Kunitz Dies." [obituary] As accessed via www.cbsnews.com.

Lehmann-Haupt, Christopher. "Stanley Kunitz, Poet Laureate, Dies at 100." [obituary] *The New York Times*, 16 May 2006.

Jeffrey, Karen and Eric Williams. "P'town loses its poet." [obituary] *Cape Cod Times*, 16 May 2006, as accessed online.

"Poet laureate Stanley Kunitz, Vernon Hill's Native Son 1906-2006, in memoriam." *In City Times*, 26 May – 8 June 2006, pp. 14-15. (2 copies) Schofield notes on *The Wild Braid* (many).

118. Lane, Lunsford

Lane entry in 1830 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Lane entry in 1840 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Lane entry in 1850 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. (2 copies with Schofield notes)

Timothy W. Wellington in 1860 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Lane entry in 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Additional vital records for Lane, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Biographical sketches of varying lengths from a variety of print and online sources.

Copy of deed for house in Worcester.

Schofield notes, esp. regarding Lane in Worcester (many).

Schofield, Edmund A. "Thoreau, the Reverend 'Book-Hawker Hawkins,' Horace James, and Doctor Lunsford Lane." *Thoreau Society Bulletin* 266, Spring 2009, pp. 5-9.

Hawkins, William G. *Lunsford Lane: or, Another Helper from North Carolina*. As printed from an online source.

"Mr. Lunsford Lane." Weekly Eagle. 28 October 1850.

119. Latimer, George

Davis, Asa J. "The George Latimer Case: A Benchmark in the Struggle for Freedom." From http://edison.rutgers.edu, accessed on 26 October 2003. Whittier, John Greenleaf. "Massachusetts to Virginia." [poem] Image of Latimer from http://edison.rutgers.edu.

120. Leary, Timothy

Two brief biographies from online reference sources.

121. LeBaron, Francis.

Schofield notes (3 leaves).

122. Lincoln in Worcester

"Taylor State Convention." Worcester Daily Spy, 14 September 1848.

"Whig Convention." Worcester Palladium, 20 September 1848.

"Whig Convention." National Aegis, 20 September 1848.

Sweeney, Thomas J. "Lincoln Addressed Whig Rally in City." Worcester Gazette, 11 February 1952.

Lindvig, Astrid. "When Abraham Lincoln Visited Worcester." Worcester Telegram, 1 September 1958.

"The Substitute Speaker." Worcester Gazette, 12 February 1964.

Lindvig, Astrid. "When Worcester Mourned for Lincoln." Worcester Telegram, 14 April 1965.

Goggins, Gerard E. "'...A Universal Sorrow Was Plainly Visible'." Worcester Gazette, 14 April 1965.

Goyer, Jane. "The Day Lincoln Came to Worcester." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 6 February 1966.

McGrail, Richard D. "Abraham Lincoln's memorable visit to Worcester." *Catholic Free Press*, 8 February 1980.

Chaisson, Richard J. "Lincoln distant, but not really." *Worcester Sunday Telegram*, 9 February 1982/1992?.

Guelzo, Allen C. "Lincoln and the Abolitionists." *The Wilson Quarterly*, Autumn 2000, as accessed via http://wwics.si.edu on 30 January 2002.

Stevens, Peter F. "It Happened Here, First Impressions: In 1848, A Young Congressman Named Lincoln Came to Dorchester." *Dorchester Reporter*, 20 September 2001.

A variety of source material on Lincoln and/or his appearance in Worcester, from both print and online sources. Incl. pieces on Charles Sumner. Schofield notes (10 leaves).

123. Lovering, George

Schofield notes (4 leaves).

124. Maccarty, Thaddeous

Brief online biography.

125. Marble, Manton Malone

- A variety of online biographies of Marble, incl. locations of further source material.
- Marble, Manton. "A Card from the Journal of Commerce." [letter to the editor] *The New York Times*, 19 May 1864, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "The World Libel Case: Who are the Responsible Proprietors of that Paper." *The New York Times*, 6 September 1864, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "The World Libel Case: A New Motion to Compel a Discovery of the Ownership of that Paper." *The New York Times*, 6 October 1864, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "The World Libel Case: Motion for a Discovery Denied; Motion to Strike Out Portions of Affidavits Granted." *The New York Times*, 8 October 1864, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Manton Marble Recovering." *The New York Times*, 24 March 1917, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Death of Manton Marble." *The Washington Post*, 25 July 1917, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Manton Marble, Publicist, Dead." *The New York Times*, 25 July 1917, as accessed via ProQuest.
- Nevins, Allan. "1851-1951: Panorama of New York's Press." *The New York Times*, 16 September 1951, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Civil War and Western Manuscripts Net Nearly a Half Million Dollars." *The Washington Post*, 13 June 1960, as accessed via ProQuest.

126. Mars, Rev. John N.

- A variety of census and vital records for Jupiter Mars, John N. Mars, and Ammi R. Robbins, as accessed via Ancestry.com.
- Copies of a variety of newspaper articles that mention Rev. Mars, mostly accessed from online sources.
- Sheehan, Nancy. "Unsung Abolitionist." *Telegram & Gazette*, 15 February 2002, pp. C1, C10. [details Schofield's link of Frederick Douglass with Heman Lincoln Wayland and Emmanuel Baptist Church]

Information about Owen Brown [John Brown's father?] and Rev. Mars's possible connections in Connecticut.

A plethora of articles from print and online sources, regarding Rev. Mars, the churches he served, and the various places he resided. Incl. maps of some localities.

Mars, James. *Life of James Mars, a Slave Born and Sold in Connecticut*. Hartford: Case, Lockwood & Company, 1864, from an online source. With Schofield notes.

"The Life of James Mars, A Slave Born and Sold in Connecticut: An Informative Pamphlet Dedicated to James Mars, a former slave from Norfolk." Norfolk: Norfolk Historical Society, 1996.

Announcements of marker placement on John Mars's grave in Athol, Mass., 2002.

Lists and records of primary and secondary source material.

"African American Heritage in the Upper Housatonic Valley: Trail Guide." Upper Housatonic Valley National Heritage Area brochure.

National Geographic map of New Hampshire, Vermont, Massachusetts, Rhode Island, and Connecticut.

Copies of Mars correspondence, from an archives.

Copy of Last Will and Testament and estate administration papers.

Schofield notes, incl. correspondence with Athol facilities (many leave).

127. Mann, Horace

One brief mention of Mann in Worcester from an online source.

128. Mason, Isaac

Isaac Mason in the 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Isaac Mason in the 1880 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Additional vital records for Mason, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Information regarding the book *Life of Isaac Mason as a Slave*, incl. excerpts. Schofield notes (1 leaf).

129. May, Samuel (Jr.)

Brief biographical sketches of May, from online sources. Information about May in Leicester, Mass., from an archival manuscript. Record of May papers at Massachusetts Historical Society. Schofield notes (13 leaves).

130. Meltzer, Milton

[See also a file on Meltzer in the Charles Olson section here. Another file appears in the Thoreau Society files, in the Jubilee section.]

Internet biography.

Starting from Home: A Writer's Beginnings, A Memoir by Milton Meltzer. Schofield, Ed, draft of letter to Milton Meltzer, 29 September 2003.

131. Methot, Jeanne D.

Sacks, Pamela H. "New life for New Deal art: WPA works at FDR museum." *Telegram & Gazette*, 5 December 2006. (2 copies)

"The Ralf Edgar Nickelsen Murals." As featured in Worcester Public Library, brochure.

Copy of Jeanne Methot LeComte's scrapbook, from the Grimshaw-Gudewicz Gallery in Fall River, Mass. Incl. correspondence regarding same, dated during December 2006.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

132. Milliken, David J.

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

133. Miscellaneous People

Notes on individuals not able to be filed elsewhere.

134. Morrell, M. Imogene Robinson I

Elizabeth J. Gardner in 1850 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Imogene Morrell in 1900 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Imogene Robinson Morrell in Washington D.C. city directory, 1890, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Photograph / daguerreotype of M. Imogene Robinson Morrell, taken by B. D. Maxham. [See also the Maxham files in the Thoreau in Worcester section of the Schofield collection. Morrell taught art in the same building as Maxham's studio for a time.]

A wide variety of newspaper articles mentioning or featuring Morrell, as accessed via ProQuest. The time span is 1878-1901, when Morrell lived in Washington, D.C.

"Mrs. Morrell, Painter, Dead." The New York Times, 23 November 1908.

Copy of a sworn document signed by Morrell.

Sellin, David. "Imogene Robinson Morrell (1837-1908)." As accessed via

http://www.tfaoi.com on 16 March 2006. Several additional excerpts of sources that mention Morrell. Schofield, Edmund A., letter to Linda Blakeney, 21 February 1983. Schofield notes (many).

135. Morrell, M. Imogene Robinson II

French Institute, Record of Deportment and Recitations.

A variety of biographies.

List of Robinsons.

"The Heart of the Commonwealth: Worcester as it is..." Worcester, Massachusetts: Henry J. Howland, 1856. (Includes Schofield notes).

Catalogue of Paintings and Sculpture. (Includes Schofield notes.)

Fairman, Charles E. *Art and Artists of the Capitol of the United States of America*. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing, 1927. (Includes Schoffield notes.)

Annual Catalogue. (Includes Schofield notes.)

Women of the Century.

List of Robinsons in Newark. (Includes Schofield notes.)

Clement, Clara Erskine, and Laurence Hutton. *Artists of the Nineteenth Century and Their Works: A Handbook*. Boston, Houghton, Osgood and Company, 1879. (Includes Schofield notes.)

Rubinson, Charlotte Streifer. *American Women Artists from Early Indian Times to the Present.* Boston: G.K. Hall and Co., 1982. (Includes Schofield notes.)

Sellin, David. "Imogene Robinson Morrell (1837-1908)." Resource Library Magazine. 8 November 2002.

136. Morton, William T. G.

A variety of excerpts regarding Morton, from online sources.

137. Mower, Ebenezer

Ebenezer Mower entries in U.S. censuses of 1800, 1820, 1830, 1840, 1850, and 1860, as accessed mostly via Ancestry.com.

Ebenezer Mower entry in Vital Records of Massachusetts, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Mary Quirk entry in Vital Records of Massachusetts, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Mower entry in 1861 Worcester city directory.

Mower mentions in a variety of Worcester and Mower genealogy volumes.

"Recent deaths." Worcester Palladium, 20 February 1861.

"Death of a Centennarian." The Massachusetts Spy, 20 February 1861.

"Who is the Oldest Man in this City?" *The Massachusetts Spy*, 20 February 1861.

"Lincoln Declared Elected." Aegis and Transcript, 16 February 1861.

Copies of Mower deed documents and last will and testament and estate documents.

Schofield notes (4 leaves).

138. Nice, Margaret Morse

[See also the file for Hodge, C.F., who was Nice's teacher.]

Nice entry in the 1920 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Nice entry in the 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

A wide variety of brief bios of Nice, from both print and online sources.

Schofield-created bio listing of Nice (2 copies).

A variety of newspaper articles mentioning Nice or her book releases, mostly accessed via ProQuest.

Excerpts from Clark University faculty records.

Maps of Worcester and the Clark University property at various times.

Deed and will information from the Obadiah B. Hadwen estate, bequeathing land to Clark University.

A wide variety of articles, from both print and online sources, on Nice: her work, her publications, her legacy. Incl. some copies of excerpts of her published writings.

Many lists of Nice's publications, from bibliographies or library catalogs.

Copies of Nice's records from the Clark University archives.

"Guide to the Margaret Morse Nice Papers, 1917-1968," as accessed from the Cornell University web site.

"Margaret Morse Nice. Papers." More detailed list from Cornell.

Trautman, Milton B. "A Partial Bibliography of Margaret Morse Nice." The Ohio State University, 1976.

"Autobiography" of Konrad Lorenz, as printed from the Nobel Prize web site. He mentions Nice. (2 copies plus extra first sheet)

Schofield, Edmund A., letter to Ernst Mayr, 15 October 1997.

Monahan, Jean, Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution Library, letter to Ed Schofield, 29 October 1997.

Mayr, Ernst, letter to Edmund A. Schofield, 21 November 1997.

Schofield, Edmund A., letter to Ernst Mayr, 1 December 1997.

Schofield, Edmund A., letter to Ernst Mayr, 27 June 2000.

Mayr, Ernst, handwritten reply to Ed Schofield, 11 July 2000. (+ photocopy)

Schofield, Ed, letter to Ernst Mayr, 12 July 2000.

Notice of "Conversation with Ernst Mayr" to be held 3 October 2002. Incl. maps to site.

Invoices from Cornell for copies made.

Schofield notes on Nice, Clark University, etc. (many).

Schofield, Edmund A. "All Outdoors." Draft manuscript for a "column to be

published on Thursday, October 6, 1994."

Schofield, Edmund A. "All Outdoors." Draft manuscript marked "final version" for a "column to be published on Thursday, October 27, 1994."

Platt, Carolyn V. "Song sparrows of Interpont: Margaret Morse Nice, Ornithologist." *Timeline*, 19: 5, 2002, pp. 39-53.

Burtt, Edward H., Jr. "Margaret Morse Nice: '...a very important individual -'." *Bird Observer* 31: 1, 2003, pp. 16-22.

Ricklefs, Robert E. "The cognitive face of avian life histories: the 2003 Margaret Morse nice lecture." *The Wilson Bulletin*. 1 June 2004. Census information.

139. Odum, Howard

A brief biography.

140. Offley, Greensbury Washington

Printout from American Antiquarian Society web site on the Greensbury W. Offley Papers.

141. O'Hara, Frank

Internet biography, lists of works, and bibliography of biographical sources. *The Worcester Review.*

CHARLES OLSON FILES: 142-154

142. Olson, Charles [This is the beginning of an accordion folder representing writers taught by Anna Shaughnessy. See also her file and the one for Classical High School.]

Charles J. Olson in the 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

A variety of brief bios of Olson, from print and online sources. Incl. samples of his poems.

Schofield notes (5 leaves)

Copies of correspondence between Olson and Wallace W. Atwood of Clark University, 1934-1936.

"Ovation to Olson by High School Students at Union Station Last Night." Newspaper unknown, 13 May 1928.

"Mother Busy at Telephone." Worcester Daily Telegram, 14 May 1928.

"Olson Greeted at Station by Schoolmates." Newspaper unknown, 29, May 1928.

"City Man Named Clark Instructor." Worcester Daily Telegram, 16 June 1934. (2 copies)

"Poet, Essayist Dies; Was City Native." *The Evening Gazette*, 12 January 1970. Wagner, Mark. "Marking Olson's centennial." *Telegram & Gazette*, 10 March 2010.

True, Michael. "Worcester poet Charles Olson." *InCity Times*, 11-24 April 2008. Information about accommodations and archives access in Connecticut.

143. Olson Centenary

Brochures, contact information, etc., for The Charles Olson Centenary on 25-26-26 March 2010. [Schofield was a speaker.]

"Projecting Poetry." Telegram & Gazette, 23 March 2010.

144. Olson on Thoreau

Excerpts from Olson's *Selected Letters* that mention Thoreau or Walden. Schofield notes (4 leaves)

145. Baker, Donald W.

Pages copied from the Class of 1940 yearbook of Worcester Classical High School, where Baker was class treasurer and author of the class last will and testament.

Admissions papers filed by Baker for Brown University, 22 May 1940, incl. a two-page biography.

Letter from Baker to Worcester Public Library, 22 February 1986, with intent to deposit collection there. Incl. brief bio.

Baker, Donald, letter to Robert Steele, 1 June 1992. Incl. brief bio.

Baker, Donald, letter to Rodger [Martin], 11 September 1992. Incl. brief bio.

Baker, Donald, letter to Rodger [Martin], 11 November 1998.

Baker, Donald, letter to Rodger Martin, 16 June 1999.

Baker, Donald, letter to Rodger Martin, 12 July 1999.

Schofield notes (7 leaves), plus train schedules.

146. Howe, Perry S.

Turcotte, David T. "90-Year-Old Retired Teacher Remembers His Pupil: Poet Charles Olson." *Worcester Telegram*, 14 January 1970.

"Perry S. Howe, 96; Retired Educator." [obituary] Worcester Gazette, 13 March 1976. (2 copies)

Schofield notes (1 leaf)

147. Kunitz, Stanley J.

[See also the other and main Kunitz file, placed alphabetically in this Worcester section of the collection.]

Admissions form for Stanley Jasspen Kunitz to attend Harvard University, April 1927. Incl. invoice from Harvard for copies.

Page from commencement program for Worcester Classical High School's Class of 1922.

Schofield notes (3 leaves)

148. Kunitz & Olson

Parsons, Margaret. "Chas. Olson, Stanley Kunitz Making Marks in Literature." Worcester Gazette, 17 April 1948. (multiple copies, with Schofield notes)

149. Meltzer, Milton

[See also the Milton Meltzer file in the *Thoreau's World and Ours* portion of the Organizations section of the Schofield collection. Another Meltzer file appears alphabetically in this section as well.]

Meltzer, Milton, letter to Ed Schofield, 11 September 2003.

Hevesi, Dennis. "Milton Meltzer; 94, historian; wrote non-fiction for youths." [obituary] *The Boston Globe*, 28 September 2009.

Horn, Danielle M. "A lifetime of learning: Milton Meltzer bequeathed WSC 5,000 volumes." *Telegram & Gazette*, 23 December 2009.

Schofield notes (4 leaves)

150. Milliken, Barbara D. "Babs"

[Folder marked "In defense of Babs" by Schofield.]

Milliken, Barbara, letter to Edmund Schofield, 11 September 2002. (2 copies; one laminated)

Schofield, Ed, letter to Barbara Milliken, 3 September 2002.

"Transcript of a Tape-recorded interview with Barbara D. Milliken about Her Friendship with the Poet Charles Olson." Interviewed by Edmund A. Schofield, 7 September 2002.

Excerpt from Olson's Selected Letters containing a letter to Barbara Denny.

"Deed of Gift" letter of Milliken to the Worcester Historical Museum, 15 September 2009.

Photographs and sketches of Milliken as gleaned from the web site of the Charles Olson collection at the University of Connecticut.

Schofield notes (14 leaves)

151. Paine, William "Billie", Dr.

"The Fascinating Life of Worcester's Dr. "Billie" Paine."

152. Parsons, Margaret

"Mrs. Margaret Parsons, Ex-Columnist and Editor." [obituary] *The Worcester Telegram*, 14 January 1970.

Sandrof, Ivan. "Margaret Parsons Remembered: 'She Was Old Worcester.'" Worcester Telegram, 14 January 1970.

"Columnist and Editor Dies at 79." The Evening Gazette, 18 January 1970. Schofield notes (1 leaf).

153. 'Twixt Concord and Worcester

Schofield notes (2 leaves)

154. Worcester County Poetry Association

Agendas for WCPA meetings, 3 February 2010 and 3 March 2010. *Worcester Review* information. Schofield notes (2 leaves)

155. Parker, Allen

Allen Parker in the 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Information about Parker's book, *Recollections of Slavery Times*.

"The Allen Parker Slave Narrative." From http://core.ecu.edu, with Schofield notes.

Schofield notes (1 leaf)

156. Patterson, Mrs.

John H. Patterson entry in the 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Sarah A. (Boen) Patterson entry in the 1910 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

157. Peck, Sidney

Zuckerman, Amy. "Clark Embroiled in Harassment Case." Worcester Gazette, 24 November 1980.

Tarutis, Robert. "The Soap Opera at Clark." Worcester Magazine, 3 December

1980.

"Venue Change OK'd In Clark Bias Case." Worcester Telegram, 10 March 1982.

"Settlement of Two Suits Is Possible." Worcester Gazette, 15 June 1982.

Kush, Bronislaus B. "Professor Peck Plans A 2nd Semester Off." Worcester Telegram, 15 June 1982.

Hammel, Lee. "\$95,000 Is Paid in Settlement Of Clark U. Suit." Worcester Telegram, 9 July 1982.

"Chronology of the sexual harassment case at Clark/" From unknown source. Stynes, Theresa. "Clark Under Fire." Worcester Magazine, 21 July 1982.

158. Perkins, Frances

Biographical sketches.

Mount Holyoke College, Archives and Special Collections, Manuscript Register: Frances Perkins Collection.

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

159. Phillips, Moses Dresser I

[See also the file for Francis H. Underwood.]

Phillips entry in the 1840 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com and other sources.

Additional Phillips entries in Vital Records lists, as accessed via http://www.newenglandancestors.org.

A variety of mentions of Moses Dresser Phillips from print sources, including the journals and letters of Ralph Waldo Emerson and in the work of Harriet Beecher Stowe.

Additional notes from online sources of Phillips's involvement in the founding of the *Atlantic Monthly*.

Information regarding the MaryKate McMaster dissertation, "A Publisher's Hand: Strategic Gambles and Cultural Leadership by Moses Dresser Phillips in Antebellum America." Incl. College of William and Mary contact information.

Many catalog records of books relating to Dresser, the *Atlantic Monthly*, or the Phillips, Sampson publishing company.

Copies of the Last Will and Testament and other official documents of Moses Dresser Phillips.

Bandy, W. T. James Russell Lowell, Sainte-Beuve, and the Atlantic Monthly. *Comparative Literature*, 11: 3, Summer 1959, pp. 229-232. As accessed via ISTOR.

Schofield notes (10 leaves).

160. Phillips, Moses Dresser II

McMaster, MaryKate. "A Publisher's Hand: Strategic Gambles and Cultural Leadership by Moses Dresser Phillips in Antebellum America." Dissertation: The College of William and Mary, 2001.

161. Powers, Vincent E. "Jake"

Fletcher, Allen W. "One on One: Jake Powers, Worcesterologist." *Worcester Magazine*. 22 September 2005.

162. Prouty, Olive Higgins

Internet biography.

163. Putnam, Rufus

Biographical sketch and notes.

164. Quinn, Fran

Internet biography.

165. Rafinesque in Worcester

Several call slips for library materials. Schofield notes about C.S. Rafinesque (1783-1840)(14 leaves)

166. Reed, John B.

Information about John B. Reed, tailor from Worcester (2 leaves).

167. Remington, Frederick

"A Chronology," as gleaned from http://www.fredericremington.org on 25 September 2006.

Seeyle, John. "Frederic Remington (1861-1909)."

"Another Man." The New York Times. 14 July 1888.

168. Rice, W. W.

Rice, William W. "Worcester County in the Free-Soil Movement." In D. Hamilton Hurd's *History of Worcester County, Massachusetts*. Philadelphia: J. W. Lewis, 1889, pp. 1658-1669. Schofield notes (4 leaves).

169. The Rich Sisters

Peter Rich entry in the 1840 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Peter Rich, Jr., entry in the 1840 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Additional entries in Vital Records regarding the Rich family, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Flyer for 11 March 2001 event, "A Conversation with the Rich Sisters of Worcester." With Schofield notes.

"Nancy Rich Powers." From unknown source, 29 February 2008. Schofield notes (2 leaves).

170. Richmond, John Lee

A brief biography and census data. Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

171. Riis, Jacob

A variety of internet biographies.

172. Robinson, John Hovey

Mrs. M. E. Robinson.

A Descriptive List of Books for the Young. Cambridge, Massachusetts: W. M. Griswold, 1905.

"Notices of New Publications." Philadelphia Inquirer. 26 April 1862.

"Dr. J. H. Robinson and the New York Mercury." *Fox Lake Gazette.* 23 June 1859. Biography and Genealogy Master Index.

A variety of period newspaper articles.

A variety of bibliographical and genealogical information.

Schofield notes, (many).

173. Rogers, Seth

Lobby, Christopher, ed. *An excerpt from The Complete Civil War Journal and Selected Letters of Thomas Wentworth Higginson*. As accessed via http://www.press.uchicago.edu on 2 February 2002.

Census data.

Schofield notes (3 leaves).

SALTY FILES: 174-198

[Dorothy Lowell Salter (1888-1979) was an inspirational teacher to Ed Schofield. It was she who introduced him to the works of Thoreau, to Walden Pond, and to the annual meetings of The Thoreau Society.]

174. Salter, Dorothy Lowell

"Ancestors of Dorothy Lowell." Chart presumably assembled by Schofield.

Dorothy Upham (Mrs. Harry W. Upham) entry in 1910 U.S. census.

Dorothy L. Salter entry in 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Incl. one leaf of Schofield notes.

Dorothy Lowell and Harry W. Upham marriage record, as accessed via http://www.newenglandancestors.org.

Social Security death record for Dorothy Salter, as accessed via Rootsweb and www.familysearch.org.

"Salter, Dorothy Lowell." In Who's Who of American Women, 4th ed. Chicago: A. N. Marquis Company, 1966, p. 1004.

Letter to Schofield from Wellesley College Archives, 11 April 2005.

Wellesley College Alumnae Association questionnaires and reports for Dorothy Lowell Salter.

"Pacemaker in Worcester, Mass." November 1970, perhaps Wellesley publication.

"Mrs. Salter Named Woman of the Year." *The Salt Shaker*, vol. 3, Spring 1970. Houle, Barbara M. "Service Is Its Own Reward." *Worcester Gazette*, 13 March

1970.

- "Dorothy Lowell Salter, Doctor of Education." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 5 June 1966.
- "The President Of the Woman's Forum." Worcester Evening Gazette, 5 March 1949.
- "Office Managers Open Big Exhibit." *The New York Times*, 22 May 1950, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Clark Plans Hadwen Club." From unknown newspaper.
- Lilyestrom, Betty. "Charm, Poise and Literature to sharpen Secretaries." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 6 Mar 1962.

"Mrs. Dorothy Salter, 90; Began Secretarial School." [obituary] *Worcester Telegram*, 30 May 1979.

"Salter School Founder Is Dead in 91st Year." [obituary] Worcester Gazette, 29 May 1979.

Records from Hope Cemetery, Worcester.

"Salter, Mrs. Dorothy Lowell." Entry in the 1950 Blue Book.

Relevant entries in city directories.

Schofield notes (many).

175. Salter, Dorothy Lowell - Family Chart

A Schofield-devised chart outlining Dorothy Salter's pedigree.

176. Correspondence

Correspondence between Schofield and William and Martha Densmore of Worcester, 1998-2002, regarding Schofield's research on Salter, Alfred Spencer Lowell, etc. Incl. many of Schofield's findings, ruminations, and theories.

Schofield letter to Worcester City Clerk, 31 July 2000.

Schofield letter to Elizabeth Kinsley, 11 June 2001.

Schofield letter to "Professor Stephenson," 26 June 2001.

Kinsley, Elizabeth, letter to Ed Schofield, 18 July 2001.

177. Drennan Family

Drennan, James entry in the 1900 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Schofield notes and biographical tidbits from printed sources about the Drennan, especially James Marcus Drennan.

178. Drennan, Mary Elizabeth (Mrs. Alfred Spencer Lowell)

Copies of newspaper accounts in 1900, relating to Mrs. Lowell's death in Rome. "Correspondence Relating to the Death of My Dear Wife."
Text of letter from Mary Lowell to Alfred Lowell, 22 March 1900.
Schofield notes (3 leaves)

179. Griffith, D. W.

Schofield notes (3 leaves)

180. Lawrence, Florence

A variety of print and online biographical sources of Florence Lawrence (1886-

1938).

Schofield letter to Prof. William E. Stephenson, 11 June 2001. [See also the Correspondence file in this section.]

181. Lowe, Gen. Frank Edward

A variety of printed bios and mentions of Frank E. Lowe, Salty's brother-inlaw. Schofield notes (2 leaves)

182. Lowell, Alfred Spencer (nee Moses Milkman)

[See also the correspondence file in this "Salty" section.]

Milkman entries in 1850, 1860, 1870, 1880, and 1920 U.S. census records, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Official records and newspaper announcements for the name change of Moses Milkman to Alfred Spencer Lowell, 1880.

"A.S. Lowell Purchases Lowell Co," Worcester Evening Gazette, 18 July 1911.

"A.S. Lowell, Retired Store Founder, Dead." [obituary] *Worcester Telegram*, 21 November 1927. (several copies)

"Public Bequests in Lowell Will." Unknown newspaper, 26 November 1927.

"Public Shares Lowell Estate." Unknown newspaper, 27 November 1927.

"Death of Mrs. Lowell: Worcester Woman Passes Away in Rome." [obituary] Unknown newspaper.

"Alfred S. Lowell Taken by Death." [obituary] Worcester Evening Post, 26 November 1927.

"A.S. Lowell to be Buried Wednesday." Worcester Evening Gazette, 21 November 1927. (several copies)

Copies of Lowell store ads from newspapers.

"Arrival of Buyers" notices from various issues of *The New York Times*, as accessed via ProQuest.

Images of the Lowell Building at Foster and Norwich Streets, as gleaned from various sources.

"Fall Opening." Worcester Daily Spy, 21 September 1888.

"Servant Jumps. Helen Murphy Hurt at Worcester Fire." *Boston Daily Globe*, 5 August 1905, as accessed via ProQuest.

"Urge an Inquiry into Fire Rates." *Boston Daily Globe*, 27 November 1906, as accessed via ProQuest.

"Country Spring to City's Relief." Boston, 20 April 1906.

"What People Talk About." Boston Daily Globe, 3 October 1917.

Official Change of Name Record.

New York Passenger Lists, 1851-1891, entry for "Mr. M Milkman."

Massachusetts Vital Records.

United States Census, 1860.

United States Census, 1880. A variety of genealogical data. Schofield notes (many).

183. Lowell, James Bennett

"James Bennett Lowell, Owned J.B. Lowell Inc." [obituary] *Worcester Telegram*, 17 December 1977. With Schofield notes.

184. Salter, Harold

[An actor often confused with motion picture producer Harry Lewis Solter.] A variety of sources listing Harold Salter's acting credits. Incl. copies of photos. Harold and Dorothy Salter in 1920 U.S. census, as accessed via an online source. Densmore, William, e-mail to Boston Public Library, 12 May 2001, with letter of response dated 18 May 2001. Schofield notes (many).

185. Salter, Sumner, & Mary Elizabeth (Turner) Salter

Brief bios of both women, as found in *Who Was Who in America*. "The Day in Society." *The Atlanta Constitution*, 8 June 1889.

186. Salter, Thomas Lowell

Official birth record of Thomas L. Salter.

"Salter, Thomas Lowell." In Who's Who in the East, 17th ed., 1979, p. 704.

"Thomas L. Salter, 72; owned secretarial school." [obituary] Worcester Gazette, 13 January 1989.

Social Security Death Index records for Salter.

Schofield notes (several leaves)

187. Solter, Harry Lewis

[A motion picture producer often confused with actor Harold Salter.] Official death record of Harry L. Solter.

"Harry L. Solter Dies Suddenly." Moving Picture World, 3 April 1920, p. 54.

"Harry Solter (Salter)." As listed on Find a Grave web site.

Contact information for possible living sources of clarification.

Schofield, Edmund A., letter to Roland Burke, Baltimore Cemetery, 11 June 2001.

Schofield, Edmund A., letter to Elizabeth Kinsley, 11 June 2001.

Schofield, Edmund A., letter to Roland Burke, Baltimore Cemetery, 19 June 2001.

Burke, Roland T. Jr., letter to Edmund A. Schofield, 22 June 2001. Incl. plot

details.

Stephenson, William, letter to Edmund Schofield, 23 June 2001. Incl. page from *Moving Picture World*.

Schofield, Edmund A., letter to Kelly R. Brown, author, 2 July 2001.

Brown, Kelly, letter to Edmund A. Schofield, 9 July 2001. Incl. flyer for book on Florence Lawrence.

Schofield notes (4 leaves).

188. Standish Hotel

Images, details, and newspaper accounts of the Standish Hotel at 767 Main Street.

"Robert Leland Prentice." Entry in Nutt's *History of Worcester and its People*. Schofield notes on building and Charles H. Prentice, an honorary pall bearer in the funeral of Mrs. Alfred Spencer (Mary Elizabeth Drennan) Lowell. (1 leaf).

189. Upham, Elizabeth

Betty Upham in 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via online source.

"Wedding Event Home Ceremony: Townsend-Upham Nuptial Union Solemnizing This Afternoon." Worcester Gazette, 11 October 1903.

"Mrs. Edith Kinsley Dies; Active in Red Cross Work." [obituary] From unknown newspaper, 3 June 1953.

Newspaper obituary and funeral notice for Edward W. Kinsley, 14 April 1944.

"Fifty Years as Dentist: Dr. Almond F. Townsend Honored by District Dental Society." Worcester Telegram, 3 November 1931.

"Dr. Townsend Dies; Dentist Here for Over 50 Years." [obiturary] *Worcester Telegram*, 30 August 1944.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

190. Upham, Harry Warren

Harry W. Upham in 1900 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Harry W. Upham in 1910 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Brief bio details about Upham, as gleaned from a variety of sources. Warren Upham (1850-1934) sources of information, list. Schofield notes (4 leaves).

191. Clark University

Map of Worcester noting Alfred Spencer Lowell's property at 936 Main Street. Copies of deeds related to that property.

Koelsch, William A. Clark University, 1887-1987: A Narrative History. Worcester:

Clark University Press, 1987, various pages. Schofield notes (2 leaves)

192. Lowell Building, Folder II

[Note: The Lowell Building folders were marked in this fashion by Schofield. No Folder I was included.]

"Building News." The Builders' Weekly, 6 November 1897.

"E.B. Luce's Worcester." Exhibit information, Worcester Historical Museum, 1981.

Several images of the Lowell Building.

"Worcester Architects, 1800-1950." Flyer from Preservation Worcester.

"2 downtown buildings to get Silver Hammers." *Telegram & Gazette*, 14 June 2001. Incl. sidebar editorial, "Awards couple something old, something new." Schofield notes (5 leaves)

193. Lowell Building, Folder III

E-mail exchanges between Schofield and Maggie Bucholt, Mass. College of Pharmacy & Health Sciences, 14 April 1999.

Eckelbecker, Lisa. "Vacant building at 365 Main St. purchased." *Telegram & Gazette*, 5 June 1999.

"Groundbreaking Monday for College of Pharmacy." *Telegram & Gazette*, 18 June 1999.

"Welcome addition." Telegram & Gazette [editorial] 21 June 1999.

Eckelbecker, Lisa. "Mass. Pharmacy opens new doors in four months." *Telegram* & Gazette, 3 March 2000.

Monahan, John J. "Campus slated to open downtown." *Telegram & Gazette*, 27 March 1999.

Monahan, John J. "Opening of campus to bring prestigious history to city." *Telegram & Gazette*, 27 March 1999.

E-mail exchanges between Schofield and George Humphrey, Mass. College of Pharmacy & Health Sciences, 13 April 1999.

Copies of Lowell building depictions and bio info of Alfred Spencer Lowell, also found elsewhere in this Salty section.

"The A. S. Lowell Building." *The Bulletin: Masaschusetts College of Pharmacy and Health Sciences*, 24: 2, Spring 1999, p. 13. Quotes Schofield.

Schofield notes (7 leaves)

194. Lowell Building, Folder IV

Ground-breaking folder for the Massachusetts College of Pharmacy and Health Sciences, 21 June 1999.

Dedication folder for the Massachusetts College of Pharmacy and Health Sciences, 18 September 2000. Incl. two copies of periodical: *The Bulletin: Masaschusetts College of Pharmacy and Health Sciences*, 24: 2, Spring 1999, p. 13. Quotes Schofield.

195. Lowell Building, Folder V (incl. photos)

- 2 photographic copies of historic view of Foster and Main Streets, with Lowell building in background.
- 2 photographic copies of historic view of A. S. Lowell Company, presumably at Main Street location.

Paper and photographic enlargements of two people from the Lowell Main Street photo.

Incl. invoices for duplication services.

196. Salter School

Promotional folder advertising The Salter School, circa 2002.

Salter College ad, Worcester Magazine, 13 December 2007.

Esposito, Andi. "The changing face of The Salter School." *Telegram & Gazette*, 22 April 2001.

Astell, Emilie. "Degree program planned by Salter." *Telegram & Gazette*, 21 May 2002.

"Design Center." From Becker College web site, 25 May 2002.

"Recent Transactions Complete." Accessed from http://www.careerschoolconsulting.com on 25 May 2002.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

197. Vitagraph

Lussier, Tim. "Vitagraph: 'Three men and their 'baby'.'" From http://www.silentsaregolden.com on 25 June 2001.

"Smokestack of dreams." From http://www.forgotten-ny.com on 25 June 2001.

Matus, Irvin Leigh. "Where the Dream Was Made." From

http://urbanography.com on 25 June 2001.

198. Miscellaneous part of "Salty" files

A variety of Schofield notes that somehow belong to this portion of his research. Willa Cather census record.

199. Sampson, Deborah

One notice about Sampson from an online source.

200. Sanford, William H.

Census data from 31 May 1880. Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

201. Scott, Henry

Scott, Henry. "To the Public, and particularly to the Citizens of the town of Worcester." *The Colored American*, 12 January 1839.

Ad for help wanted in *The Colored American*, placed by Scott, 9 March 1839. Scott listed as a barber in a Worcester business directory for 1843.

202. Shaughnessy, Anna

[Related to the Olson files]

Copy of Anna Camilla Shaughnessy entry presumably from South High School yearbook, multiple copies.

Anna Camilla Shaughnessy entry from Radcliffe 1917 yearbook, 2 copies.

Copy of Shaughnessy's application for admission to Clark University.

Copies of various letters from Shaughnessy to others, gleaned from Harvard, the University of Connecticut, and from Charles Olson's *Selected Letters*. Most are addressed to Charles, who was one of her students.

"'17 Anna Camilla Shaughnessy." [obituary] Radcliffe Quarterly, June 1985.

"Miss Anna Shaughnessy, Retired English Teacher: Funeral Rites Monday." Worcester Evening Gazette, 19 January 1985.

"Anna C. Shaughnessy." [obituary] Worcester Sunday Telegram, 20 January 1985.

"Frances L. Shaughnessy." [obituary] Worcester Sunday Telegram, 7 October 2001.

The Black Women Oral History Project, vol. 4. Westport, Conn.: Meckler, 1991, p. 376.

Copies of a photograph of Shaughnessy, from unknown source.

Archives invoices and information from research contacts and visits.

Schofield notes (many).

203. Sissman, L.E.

Internet biography.

204. Southwick, Jeanie Lea

Jeanie L. Southwick in 1880 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Jeanie S. Southwick in 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Birth record from the City of Worcester Town Clerk.

Southwick listings in various city directories.

Yahoo map of a portion of Worcester.

Southwick in Boston Passenger Lists, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Southwick sources of information and brief bios.

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

205. Spooner, Lysander: Life, 1a

Schofield notes (8 leaves). Attached to copy of page with Lysander Spooner entry in Worcester County Athenaeum.

A variety of newspaper accounts about or mentioning Spooner, accessed via ProQuest or original/microfilmed editions.

A variety of accounts of Spooner from other print and reference sources [many donated to Schofield by Corinne H. Smith when she worked at the Athol Public Library]. Incl. map of current location of Spooner family home in Athol.

206. Spooner, Lysander: Life, 1b

Schofield-prepared "Chronology of Spooner's Life," with copious Schofield notes.

Biography from *The Collected Works of Lysander Spooner*. Weston, Mass.: M&S Press, 1971. (2 copies, accessed online, variously marked by Schofield)

B.M. "Spooner, Lysander." Dictionary of American Biography, vol. 9, pp. 466-467.

Wing Spooner entries in 1790, 1800, 1810, and 1820 U.S. censuses, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Asa Spooner entries in 1810, 1820, 1830, and 1840 U.S. censuses, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Lysander Spooner entries in 1850, 1860, 1870, and 1880 U.S. censuses, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Additional Spooner genealogical records from Ancestry.com and http://www.newenglandancestors.org, regarding birth and residency.

Copy of deed related to Spooner properties in Petersham and Athol. Schofield notes (several leaves).

207. Spooner, Lysander: Writings, 2

- Announcements, title pages, and some copies of Spooner writings, incl.: "To the Members of the Legislature of Massachusetts;" "A Plan for the Abolition of Slavery;" and "A New System of Paper Currency."
- Copy of letter to Spooner from Thomas Wentworth Higginson, 30 November 1858.
- Alexander, A. John. "The Ideas of Lysander Spooner." *The New England Quarterly*, 23: 2, June 1950, pp. 200-217, as accessed via JSTOR.
- Rabban, David M. "The Free Speech League, the ACLU, and Changing Conceptions of Free Speech in American History." *Stanford Law Review*, 45: 1, November 1992, pp. 47-114, as accessed via JSTOR.
- Williams, Walter E. "A Minority View: Don't Tread on Me." New Pittsburgh Courier, 10 December 1994.
- Sandefur, Timothy. "Liberal originalism: a past for the future." *Harvard Journal of Law & Public Policy*, 22 March 2004.
- McElroy, Wendy. "Lysander Spooner." From online source, posted 8 February 2006.
- Barnett, Randy E. "Was Slavery Unconstitutional Before the Thirteenth Amendment?: Lysander Spooner's Theory of Interpretation." Accessed from author's web site.

Schofield notes (several leaves)

208. Spooner, Lysander: To do, 3

Copy of Lysander Spooner letter to Gerrit Smith, 8 September 1844.
Blatt, Martin Henry. *Free Love and Anarchism: The Biography of Ezra Heywood.*Urbana, Ill.: University of Illinois Press, 1989.
Schofield notes (14 notes)

209. Spurr, Thomas Jefferson

[See also the file for Allen, Isaiah, in this section.]
Thomas J. Spurr in the 1860 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.
A variety of biographical details regarding Spurr and regarding the 15th
Massachusetts Volunteers, as gleaned mostly from online sources.

210. Stoddard, Robert

Three brief bios of Stoddard, from a variety of online sources.

211. Stone, Lucy

Schofield notes (3 leaves).

212. Stowell, Martin

Martin Stowell in the 1850 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Civil records of Stowell.

A variety of tidbits about Stowell from a number of online sources.

"Martin Stowell Research, For Ed Schofield from Bob Cormier, August 27, 2003."

Cormier, Robert J. "Martin Stowell (1824-1862)." Draft 23 November 1997.

E-mail exchange between Schofield and Nick Trotter regarding Cormier research on Stowell, 10-12 August 2003.

213. Stroyer, Jacob

Mary Stroyer entry in Worcester Co. probate index.

Copy of deed relative to Stroyer.

Mary Stoyer entry in 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Information from a variety of sources regarding Stroyer, mostly online.

Research facility information from Kentucky and North Carolina.

Stroyer, Jacob. My Life in the South. Entire book downloaded from online source. Schofield notes on various pages of additional copies.

Schofield notes (4 leaves)

214. Tappan, Eva March

Schofield notes, (7 leaves).

215. Taylor, Marshall W. ("Major" Taylor)

"Major's Tire Shop" listings in city directory.

Tolman, Lynne. "Major Taylor biography at a glance." (3 copies)

Flyer for George Street Bike Challenge for Major Taylor, 10 July 2005.

Flyer for Andrew Ritchie slide show and book-signing, 21 April 2005.

Printout from City of Worcester web site announcing George Street Bike Challenge in 2010.

"Who Was Major Taylor?" From Major Taylor Association, Inc., web site.

Tolman, Lynne. "'Worcester Whirlwind' overcame bias." *Telegram & Gazette*, 23 July 1995; reposted on Major Taylor Association, Inc., web site.

Personal information.

216. Thayer, Eli: I

- A variety of brief bios of Thayer from online sources.
- Nutt, Charles. *History of Worcester and its People*. Vol. 4. New York: Lewis Historical Publishing Co., 1919, pp. 578-580. (2 copies)
- Eli Thayer entry in a book that includes "Principals of Worcester Academy."
- Rice, Franklin Pierce. *Worcester of Eighteen Hundred and Ninety-Eight*. Worcester: F. S. Blanchard, 1899, pp. 768-771.
- A variety of 1850s newspaper articles mentioning Thayer, accessed via ProQuest.
- "Eli Thayer: The Famous Public Man Passes Away." From unknown newspaper, 15 April 1899. Original clipping, kept in archival envelope.
- "Eli Thayer's Death Recalls the Days of 'Bleeding Kansas." New York Herald, 23 April 1899. Original clipping, kept in archival envelope.
- "Letters from Rev. Edward Everett Hale to Eli Thayer and Charles H. Branscomb." From unknown printed source.

217. Thayer, Eli: II

- Fleming, Walter L. "The Buford Expedition to Kansas." *The American Historical Review*, 6: 1, October 1900, pp. 38-48. As accessed via JSTOR.
- Isely, W.H. "The Sharps Rifle Episode in Kansas History." *The American Historical Review*, 12: 3, April 1907, pp. 546-566. As accessed via JSTOR.
- Sweet, William Warren. "Some Religious Aspects of the Kansas Struggle." *The Journal of Religion*, 7: 5/6, October 1927, pp. 578-595. As accessed via JSTOR.
- Johnson, Samuel A. "The Genesis of the New England Emigrant Aid Company." *The New England Quarterly*, 3: 1, January 1930, pp. 95-122. As accessed via JSTOR.
- Moody, Robert E. "The First Year of the Emigrant Aid Company." *The New England Quarterly*, 4: 1, January 1931, pp. 148-155. As accessed via JSTOR.
- Andrews, Horace Jr. "Kansas Crusade: Eli Thayer and the New England Emigrant Aid Company." *The New England Quarterly*, 35: 4, December 1962, pp. 497-514. As accessed via JSTOR.
- Guelzo, Allen C. "Lincoln and the Abolitionists." *The Wilson Quarterly*, Autumn 2000, as accessed via http://wwics.si.edu on 21 September 2001.
- Manning, Eric. "Rediscovered Tribute to Kansas Founders Holds Free-Market Legacy." As accessed via http://www.kppi.org on 21 September 2001.
- "E.L. Thayer Dead: Author of 'Casey'." The New York Times. 22 August 1940.

218. Thayer, Eli: III

- Sheehan, Nancy. "Mystery solved: Long-lost mayoral portrait found." *Telegram* & Gazette, 26 July 2008.
- A wide variety of articles from print and online sources. Many cover Thayer's

involvement with Kansas and the Emigrant Aid Company. Some focus on Thayer's Oread Institute in Worcester.

Lists of sources on Thayer and his causes and projects.

Snell, Joseph W. *Guide to the Microfilm Edition of the New England Emigrant Aid Company Paper 1854-1909 in the Kansas State Historical Society.* Topeka: Kansas State Historical Society, 1967.

Bibliographic record.

Schofield notes (13 leaves)

219. Thayer, Eli: IV -- Ceredo

A variety of online sources documenting Thayer's founding of Ceredo, West Virginia, as an abolitionist town. Includes historical newspaper accounts, as accessed via ProQuest.

1860 and 1870 U.S. census records for residents of Ceredo.

Madison Bancroft as found in online genealogical records.

Rice, Otis K. "Eli Thayer and the Friendly Invasion of Virginia." *The Journal of Southern History*, 37: 4, November 1971, pp. 575-596. As accessed via JSTOR.

Geiger, Joe, Jr. "The Tragic Fate of Guyandotte." West Virginia History, vol. 43, pp. 28-41. As accessed via http://www.wvculture.org on 21 September 2001.

Wroblewski, Ron. "A History of Ceredo and What Might Have Been." As accessed via http://webpages.marshall.edu on 1 November 2002.

220. Thayer, Scofield: I

Schofield Thayer in the 1920 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. (2 copies)

Additional vital records of Thayer, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Schofield Thayer listed as a non-resident member of the Worcester Club, unknown source.

Tour brochure from Worcester Historical Museum.

"Orr-Thayer Engagement." *The New York Times*, 14 April 1916, as accessed via ProQuest.

"The Dial to Suspend." *The New York Times*, 31 May 1929, as accessed via ProQuest.

Saarinen, Aline B. "Worcester Museum Looks Back." *The New York Times*, 12 July 1959, as accessed via ProQuest.

Brenson, Michael. "Met Museum Given Major Private Collection." *The New York Times*, 25 August 1982, as accessed via ProQuest.

"Met Gets Thayer Collection." *The Washington Post*, 25 August 1982, as accessed via ProQuest.

Russell, John. "Gallery View: The Dial: Showcase of a Pioneer Collector." As accessed online.

- Sutton, Walter, ed. "Pound, Thayer, Watson, and *The Dial*: A Story in Letters." Notice of book, along with others related to Thayer and *The Dial*.
- Southwick, Albert B. "Departure of Dial Collection was sad day at WAM." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 16 November 2003.
- Ozieblo, Barbara. "Alyse Gregory, Schofield Thayer, and the 'Dial'." *Twentieth Century Literature*, 48: 4, Winter 2002, pp. 487-507. As accessed via JSTOR.

221. Thayer, Scofield: II

Dial/Scofield Thayer Papers. [finding aid] Yale University. As accessed via web site, 14 March 2002.

Sparks, Elisa Kay. "The Dial Magazine: 1920-1929, A Brief History." As printed from http://virtual.clemson.edu on 14 March 2002. Schofield notes (3 leaves)

222. Thayer, Judge Webster

Southwick, Albert B. "Terrorism shook the land in the early 20th century. Worcester Sunday Telegram, 28 October 2001. (2 copies, one with Schofield notes)

Southwick, Albert B. "Sacco and Vanzetti and the Worcester connections." *Worcester Sunday Telegram*, 21 October 2007.

"Saccro-Vanzetti: A Bibliography." Boston Public Library, 1997.

"Bomb Destroys Home: Judge's House Is Torn Apart." *The Lowell Sun*, 27 September 1933.

"Six Charge Judge Showed Prejudice at Vanzetti Trial." *The Washington Post*, 5 May 1927. As accessed via ProQuest.

Hamilton, Carol Vanderveer. "American Writers and the Sacco-Vanzetti Case." 2001.

McNamara, Eileen. "An eye for an eye." The Boston Globe.

"The Sacco & Vanzetti Trial: Key Figures." As accessed from an online source.

Historical background and song lyrics to Woody Guthrie's "Old Judge Thayer." As accessed online.

223. Thomas, Clarence

"Thomas, Clarence." In Current Biography, 1992 vol. As accessed online.

224. Thomas, Isaiah

A variety of online source bios about Isaiah Thomas.

Sandrof, Ivan. *Your Worcester Street*. Worcester: Franklin Publishing Co., 1948, p. 144.

Flyers for Isaiah Thomas, Patriot Printer events, 2000.

Steel, Richard C. *Isaiah Thomas*. Worcester: Telegram & Gazette and Worcester Historical Museum, 1981.

Walett, Francis G. *Massachusetts Newspapers and the Revolutionary Crisis,* 1763-1776. Massachusetts Bicentennial Commission, 1974. Schofield notes (2 leaves).

225. Thompson, John

Thompson entries in the 1860 and 1870 U.S. censuses, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

A variety of additional genealogical records on Thompsons, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

A few notices about John Thompson, including listings of his book.

Thompson, John. *The Life of John Thompson, A Fugitive Slave: Containing His History of 25 Years in Bondage, and His Providential Escape.* Worcester: John Thompson, 1856. As printed from an online source.

226. Timby, Theodore Ruggles

F. R. Timby in 1860 U. S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Theodore Timby in 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Several copies of historical newspaper accounts of Timby, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Brief bios from online sources.

"Worcester Man Who Made Easy the Path for Ericsson's Climb to Fame." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 12 April 1925. (multiple copies)

Timby patent information, and notices of auctions for his wares.

A variety of biographies.

A variety of historical newspaper articles.

Schofield notes (2 leaves).

227. Tremblay, Bill

Dignam, John. "Poet Bill Tremblay returning home to Southbridge." *The Worcester Telegram and Gazette*. 16 October 2001. (2 copies) Internet biography.

228. Underwood, Francis H.

[See also the file for Moses Dresser Phillips.]

Brief bio of Underwood from online source.

Friesen, Victor Carl. "Sensuousness in Thoreau's Approach to Nature,

'Conclusion'." Thoreau Society Bulletin, n.d. With Schofield notes.

Gura, Philip F. "The View from Quabbin Hill." *The New England Quarterly*, 60: 1, March 1987, pp. 92-106. As accessed via JSTOR.

Scudder, Horace Elisha. *James Russell Lowell: A Biography*. Vol. 1. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1901. pp. 408-455. As accessed via Google Books. With Schofield notes.

Schofield notes (3 leaves)

229. "Van Buren," Tom

Brief bio of Martin Van Buren from an online source, with mention of a slave named Tom who escaped and lived in Worcester.

230. Von Blomberg, Baron

A variety of historical newspaper articles (1935-1959) accessed from an online source, regarding William Frary, who was adopted by Baroness Maria Von Blomberg.

Boston Passenger Lists.

Marth Von Blomberg death index.

1900 United States Federal Census for Adelaide Von Blomberg.

New York Passenger Lists for Miss A Von Von Blomberg.

1930 United States Federal Census for William T Frary.

New York Passenger Lists for Adelheid O Blomberg.

Social Security Death Index for W. Von Blomberg.

Schofield notes (2 leaves).

231. Veney, Bethany

Bethany Veney in the 1860 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Frank Veney in the 1900 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Bethany Viny in the 1910 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Notice of potential source of information.

"'Aunt Betty'" Becomes a Centenarian." From unknown newspaper, 12 March 1912

"'Aunt Betsy'" Is Taken by Death." [obituary] From unknown newspaper.

The Narrative of Bethany Veney, a Slave Woman. Worcester, 1889. (one full copy, two copies of various portions of book)

Schofield notes (3 leaves).

232. Walker, Francis Amasa

Francis A. Walker in 1870 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

- Francis A. Walker in 1880 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.
- Civil War record, as accessed via Ancestry.com.
- Brief bios from a variety of print and online sources.
- J.P.N. "Walker, Francis Amasa." In *Dictionary of American Biography*, vol. 19, pp. 342-344.
- "Walker, Francis Amasa." In *National Cyclopaedia of American Biography*, vol. 5, pp. 401-402.
- A variety of historical newspaper accounts of Walker, as gleaned from ProQuest.
- A variety of accounts of Walker, esp. his military action, as found in online sources. With Schofield notes and trajectories to Charles Devens, Carroll D. Wright, and Samuel Foster Haven, Jr.
- Temple, J. H. *History of North Brookfield, Massachusetts*. The Town of North Brookfield, 1887, various pages.
- Wright, Carroll D. "Francis Amasa Walker." *Publications of the American Statistical Association*, 5: 38, June 1897, pp. 245-275. As accessed via JSTOR.
- Dunbar, Charles F. "The Career of Francis Amasa Walker." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 11: 4, July 1897, pp. 436-448. As accessed via JSTOR.
- Munroe, James Phinney. *A Life of Francis Amasa Walker*. New York: Henry Holt and Company, 1923, pp. 23-37.
- "Francis Amasa Walker: First President of the American Economic Association, 1886-92." *The American Economic Review*, 31: 2, June 1941. As accessed via JSTOR.
- Gresham, Perry. "Liberty and the Entrpreneur." *The Freeman*, 35: 10, October 1985, as accessed from http://www.libertyhaven.com on 4 January 2004.
- Gatto, John Taylor. *The Underground History of American Education*. New York: Oxford Village Press, 2000, selected portion as accessed from author's site.
- Cord, Steven B. "12 Walker: the general leads the charge." *The American Journal of Economics and Sociology*, 1 November 2003. As accessed online.
- "Francis A. Walker on restriction of immigration into the United States." *Population and Development Review,* 1 December 2004. As accessed online.
- A variety of bibliographic entries about Walker and materials locations.
- Ohles, John F. "Walker, Francis Amasa." *Biographical Dictionary of American Educators*. Westport, Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1978, pp. 1340-1341. Schofield notes (24 leaves).

233. Walker, Quock

A notice from an online source regarding the slave Quock Walker.

234. Washburn, Ichabod

Brief bios of Washburn.

"The Home for Aged Women." Worcester Magazine, February 1916, pp. 35-37.

Home for Aged Men. *Act of incorporation, by-laws and rules and regulations.* Worcester: The Home, 1893, pp. 3-23.

"Home for Aged Females." Page from a centennial history volume.

List of inmates at the home in late 1800s.

"Homes." From Franklin P. Rice's *Worcester of Eighteen Hundred and Ninety Eight*. Worcester: F. S. Blanchard, 1899, pp. 241-245.

"Homes for the Old and Afflicted." From Charles Nutt's *History of Worcester and Its People*. New York: Lewis Historical Publishing Company, 1919, pp. 921-926.

Copy of record book of residents at the Washburn House.

Seymour, Susanna. "A very happy home." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 29 May 1983.

"A legacy lives on at Washburn House." *Telegram & Gazette*, 7 November 2006. Lee, Rod. "End of an era'; Washburn House to close." *Telegram & Gazette*, 11 March 2008.

235. Wasson, David Atwood

Wasson, David A. "Justice vs. Admiration." *The Liberator*, 31 December 1860. Census records.

A variety of historical newspaper articles.

236. Webber, Amos

Amos Webber in 1860 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. (2 copies) Additional vital records, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Brief bio of Webber as Civil War soldier.

"A Look at Black History Through One Man's Journal." NPR transcript accessed online, dated 11 February 1996, accessed 14 January 2005.

237. Whitaker, William J.

Fax to Schofield from Smithsonian Institution Archives, incl. pages from a Whitaker file.

Schofield notes (1 leaf)

A variety of images.

238. Williams, George Washington

George W. Williams in the 1880 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Lois A. Staples in the 1910 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Additional vital records regarding Williams, as accessed via Ancestry.com. Brief bios of Williams, as accessed from online sources.

A variety of historical newspaper articles (1889-1891) regarding Williams, as printed from microfilm copies.

A variety of articles and bibliographic entries related to Williams.

Africana Studies, Holy Cross. [brochure]

Parsons, Margaret. "Colonel George W. Williams, Noted Negro Historian, Did Research on Book in Worcester." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 27 February 1949.

Franklin, John Hope. "George Washington Williams, Historian." *The Journal of Negro History*, 31: 1, January 1946, pp. 60-90. As accessed via JSTOR.

Parker, John W. "Review: A Maker of Men." [book review: The Story of John Hope by Ridgeley Torrence] *The Journal of Higher Education*, 21: 3, March 1950, pp. 164-165. As accessed via JSTOR.

Butcher, Philip. "George W. Cable and George W. Williams: An Abortive Collaboration." *The Journal of Negro History*, 53: 4, October 1968, pp. 334-344. As accessed via JSTOR.

Franklin, John Hope. "Afro-American Biography: The Case of George Washington Williams." *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society*, 123: 3, 18 June 1979. As accessed via JSTOR.

"The Forgotten Pioneer of African-American History." *The Journal of Blacks in Higher Education*, No. 18. Winter 1997-1998, p. 93. As accessed via JSTOR.

"Yale Pays Tribute to Its First Black Graduate." *The Journal of Blacks in Higher Education*, No. 22, Winter 1998-1999, pp. 63-64. As accessed via JSTOR.

Plus additional articles on Williams and also on Joseph Conrad.

Copy of a letter from Williams to Thomas Wentworth Higginson, 13 November 1882.

Program from a Concord Free Public Library event honoring author John Hope Franklin; autographed by the author.]

Brief biography.

Schofield notes (many).

239. Wilson, Donald E.

Rivers Wilson in 1920 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. (2 copies)

Rivers Wilson in 1930 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com. (2 copies)

Additional vital records on Rivers Wilson, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Donald E. Wilson entry in 1954 Worcester North High School yearbook.

"Wilson, Donald E." In Who's Who in America, 2003, vol. 2, p. 5707.

Courtemanche, Dolores. "Yes, Rivers Wilson would be very proud." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 4 January 1981.

McFarlene, Clive. "Doctor recounts his trials, successes at MLK tribute." *Telegram & Gazette*, 19 January 2002.

Cooney, Elizabeth. "Doctor 'leader among leaders'." Worcester *Sunday Telegram*, 21 September 2003.

"Donald E. Wilson, Dean of the University of Maryland School of Medicine, to

Receive Eighth Annual USM Regents' Frederick Douglass Award September 25." Press Release from http://www.usmd.edu.

E-mail exchanges between Schofield and Wilson, 2003. Schofield notes (1 leaf).

240. Woods, George Bryant

Listing of Woods publications in National Union Catalog. Schofield notes (7 leaves)

241. Woodward, Samuel B.

A variety of articles and information about Woodward and about the State Lunatic Hospital at Worcester. Incl. mentions of Dorothy Dix and others.

Jarvis, Edward. *Insanity among the Coloured Population of the Free States*.

Philadelphia: T.K. & P.G. Collins, 1844.

Schofield notes (2 leaves)

242. Worcester, Samuel Austin

Birth record of Samuel Austin Worcester, 19 January 1798, as accessed from online sources.

Worcester in 1800, 1810, and 1820 U.S. censuses, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Genealogy of Worcester family, as found on newenglandgenealogy.com.

Ann Worcester death notice, as found on Rootsweb.

A variety of brief biographies and mentions, as found in online articles.

Kilpatrick, Jack Frederick and Anna Gritts Kilpatrick. *New Echota Letters:* Contributions of Samuel A. Worcester to the Cherokee Phoenix. Dallas: Southern Methodist University Press, 1968.

Starbuck, Octavia N. "The Missionary Case: Worcester v. Georgia." As found on nativenewsonline.org.

"College Commencements: Andover Theological Seminary." *The New York Times*, 6 August 1859. As accessed via ProQuest.

"Georgia to Pardon 2 in Indian Land Case." *The New York Times*, 23 November 1992.

Royster, Judith V. "The Worcester-Robertson Family Papers." As found on www.law.utulsa.edu.

A variety of citations of locations of Samuel Austin Worcester papers and correspondence.

243. Ethnic Groups

Schofield-created list of pertinent ethnic groups in Worcester, totaling 35.

Sinacola, Chris. "The melting pot stirs slowly." *Telegram & Gazette*, 7 July 2002. Schofield notes (2 leaves).

244. African Americans

"Long Road to Justice." Worcester Magazine, 27 December 2001.

Sacks, Pamela H. "African-Americans' presence in New England was an early one." *Telegram & Gazette*, 27 January 2002.

Several book reviews from *The Washington Post*, 9-15 May 2005.

Moynihan, Kenneth J. "Founders' assertion of equality was a yet-to-be attained ideal." *Telegram & Gazette*, 2 July 2008.

Doughton, Thomas L. "Massachusetts Slaveowners of 1771."

Mandell, Daniel R. "Shifting Boundaries of Race and Ethnicity: Indian-Black Intermarriage in Southern New England, 1760-1880." *Journal of American History*, 85: 2, 1998, pp. 466-501, as accessed via JSTOR.

Doughton, Thomas L., comp. "A Moment in Time: Selected Events in Worcester's African American Community in 1886."

Additional articles and tidbits gleaned from mostly online sources, both historic and contemporary.

"Lift Ev'ry Voice & Celebrate!" African American Festival and Worcester Public Library exhibit guide, 2005.

245. Armenians

Shaw, Kathleen A. "Church celebrates 50 years: Armenian 'family reunion' events all weekend." *Telegram & Gazette*, 11 October 2002.

Armenian Church of our Saviour History, as accessed online.

History of Calvary Armenian Congregational Church, as accessed online.

246. Chinese

Ah Lone in 1880 U.S. census, as accessed via Ancestry.com.

Gauthier, Joseph H. "Chinatown No More: Parking Lot Spells Spring Street Doom." Worcester Gazette, 16 July 1954.

Contemporary contact information.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

247. French

Mention in an online source.

248. Hispanics & Central Americans

Moynihan, Kenneth J. "Latinos' influence may soon catch up with numbers." *Telegram & Gazette*, 28 March 2001.

249. Hispanics, Puerto Ricans

Bliss, Robert R. "Puerto Ricans Here to Stay." Worcester Gazette, 14 September 1979.

250. Irish

"Irish Timeline." From an online source.

Ruddy, Michael. "'Here Comes That Damned Green Flag Again': The Fenians and the American Civil War." *Civil War Times*, April 2003. From an online source.

Jensen, Richard. "'No Irish Need Apply': A Myth of Victimization." *Journal of Social History*, 36: 2, 2002, pp. 405-429. From an online source.

Several historical ads that include the "No Irish need apply" tagline.

Additional articles and bibliographic citations gleaned from mostly online sources.

251. Jews

Ford, Luke. "A Chat With Author Paul Wilkes – And They Shall Be My People." From http://www.lukeford.net.

252. Native Americans (American Indians, Nipmucks)

"Peopling of the Americas." National Geographic Map, 2000.

"Worcester County Native Households in 1860," comp. by T.L. Doughton.

"Report to the Governor and Council Concerning the Indians of the Commonwealth Under the Act of April 6, 1859." [lists those living in Worcester city]

Dignam, John. "Book describes Nipmucks living in 'praying towns'." *Telegram* & Gazette, 17 April 2001.

"The Nipmuc Nationa Living History Exhibit."

"Who Were the Nipmuc Indians?"

Additional articles and notes gleaned from online sources, with some Schofield notes.

253. Quakers

Mention of a former school in Leicester, from an online source.

254. Slave Narratives

[A number of former slaves have files in the Worcester: People section.]

Doughton, Thomas L. "Civil War Veterans' Files Available Here at AfroYankees Webpages."

255. Writers of Worcester County I

Drafts of lists of "Writers of Worcester County," as worked out by the Worcester Area Writer Project, in 2008-2009. Incl. meeting agendas and minutes. Schofield notes and lists (many).

256. Writers of Worcester County II

Blank sheets for entries into this project. Schofield wrote names at the tops of pages, which range alphabetically from Ahmadjian, Vernon, to Morin, Raymond. The remainders of the sheets are incomplete.

WORCESTER: THE PLACE, EVENTS, ETC.

257. Advent Christian Church

A brief history from an online source.

258. Worcester Airport

Moynihan, Kenneth J. "Council vote on access road accomplished nothing." *Telegram and Gazette*. 26 September 2001.

Various information about the airport.

Schofield notes (many).

259. Worcester - American Antiquarian Society

Crowley, James C., Jr. "AAS should be subject to same scrutiny as others." *Telegram and Gazette*. 31 March 2008.

Information about the AAS.

260. Architecture

Taylor, Anthony R. Worcester's Architectural Neighborhoods. Worcester: Worcester Historical Museum, 1984.

Fisher, Susan J. Creatures in Architecture: A Self-Guided Walking Tour of Downtown Worcester. Mercantile Printing Company, 1986.

Packet of historical information from Preservation Worcester, which Schofield received as a docent in training in 2001.

Copy of Schofield's docent application, correspondence regarding his acceptance, and schedules for training sessions.

Schofield notes – taken during training, and about Salisbury Mansion, etc. (many).

261. Artifact Tags

Various artifact tags.

262. Artists' Row (403-427 Main Street)

Massachusetts Historical Commission and Preservation Worcester documentation about the buildings in this "Artists' Row" on Main Street. Includes Harrington Corner, the former site of Maxham's Daguerrean Palace. Schofield nominated it for inclusion on the Most Endangered Structures List. Includes copies of b&w photographs of portions of the buildings.

263. Arts

A variety of brochures from art-related entities in Worcester.

264. Worcester - Assumption College

Moynihan, Ken, letter to Worcester History Group, 16 October 1998. History is fun! Document.

265. Baseball

A Worcester-baseball connection printed from an online source.

266. Bear

Schofield, Edmund A. "A Eulogy for Ursula." (Includes Schofield notes.) (many)

267. Worcester - Biotechnology Industry

Nakajima, Eric T. "State Economic Development Policy in Massachusetts (1983-1991): A case study of Worcester's Biotechnology Industry.

268. Blackstone Canal

Greenwood, Richard E. "Natural Run and Artificial Falls: Waterpower and the Blackstone Canal."

Dempsey, Jim. "Tobias Boland ring a bell?" Telegram & Gazette, 18 June 2001.

"Worcester Connections: Northern Gateway to the Blackstone River Valley."

Dickson, Brenton H. "Comparison of The Blackstone and Middlesex Canals." *Old-Time New England*, 58: 4, April-June 1968, pp. 89-98.

"Opening of the Canal." [Worcester newspaper] 8 October 1828.

"Railroads and canals." [unknown newspaper]

Kanaracus, Chris. "A waterfront for Worcester." Worcester Magazine, 2 October 2003.

Announcement and schedule of Blackstone Canal Symposium, November 3-4, 2006.

Bodor, Jim. "River ushered in new economic age." *Telegram & Gazette*, 6 August 2000.

Additional various articles and tidbits about the Blackstone Canal. Schofield notes (4 leaves).

269. Blackstone Heritage Corridor

A variety of promotional information. Bellerose, Robert R. *The Blackstone Canal.* (3 copies)

270. Blackstone River

Schultz, Christine. "The Blackstone River's Industrial Evolution." *Yankee Magazine*, 65: 3, April 2001, pp. 64-79.

Buckley, Betty and Scott W. Nixon. "An Historical Assessment of Anadromous Fish in the Blackstone River." University of Rhode Island, 2001.

Sheehan, Nancy. "Blackstone River renaissance." Telegram & Gazette, 6 July 2001.

Doherty, Joe. "Blood on the Blackstone, Part 5: Escape from Peirce's Fight." *Journeys*, n.d.

John H. Chafee Blackstone River Valley National Heritage Corridor Commission, 2006 Annual Report.

Lind, Louise. "William Blackstone: Sage of the Wilderness." [brochure]

Brochures on Slater Mill Historic Site and the Blackstone Canal Towpath Walk.

Additional articles and tidbits about the Blackstone River and watershed, from a variety of sources.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

271. Blackstone River & Canal Heritage State Park

Brochures, trail maps, and information about the park.

272. Blackstone Valley I

The River Valley Current, May 2001, July 2001, and October 2001.

Blackstone Valley Guide, 1999-2000.

Blackstone Valley Vacation Guide, 2000-2001.

"Blackstone Valley Focus." Worcester Magazine, 2 October 2003.

Visitors' Guide for the Blackstone River Valley, 2000.

The Blackstone Valley Visitor Guide 2001.

Conference brochure: Preserving our Cultural Heritage, 8 April 2000.

"Blackstone Valley Canal Tours," map/poster.

Packet from the National Heritage Corridor Commission on brownfields initiatives. Includes "Mills of the Blackstone River Valley" and one leaf of Schofield notes.

273. Blackstone Valley II

A plethora of brochures on the Blackstone Valley, historic sites, and events. John H. Chafee Blackstone River Valley National Heritage Corridor Commission, 2000 Annual Report.

"Blackstone River Valley." Brochure of John H. Chafee Blackstone River Valley National Heritage Corridor. (4 copies)

"An Educator's Guide to the Blackstone Valley."

Kush, Bronislaus B. "Wave makers of city's future: Canal backers map strategy at summit." *The Worcester Telegram and Gazette*. 19 February 2005.

274. Blackstone Valley III

James, Preston E. "The Blackstone Valley: A Study in Chorography in Southern New England." *Annals of the Association of American Geographers.* June 1929. Various sources of information on the Blackstone Valley. Schofield notes (1 leaf).

275. Business & Industry

A variety of materials about the businesses and industries of Worcester, as found through history. Most appear to be from the Worcester Historical Museum. "Worcester Historical Museum's Auction Game, 'Going, Going, Gone!"

276. Butnam Riot

Zook, Nicholas. "They drove the 'law' out of town." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 4 March 1984.

Copies of historical newspaper articles regarding Asa O. Butnam or the Butnam Riot of 1854.

Schofield notes, incl. mention of Thomas Wentworth Higginson (5 leaves)

277. Worcester Calendars

Wild Worcester, 2005. Worcester Historical Museum, 2001.

278. Calvary Baptist Church

A variety of church notices, as they appeared in Worcester newspapers, 1949-

279. Carl's Tour in Main Street (1855)

Carl's Tour in Main Street. Worcester: Sanford and Davis, 1889. With Schofield notes.

280. Catholic Worker Movement

A packet of copied articles regarding the Catholic Worker Movement, Dorothy Day, and other people and events.

281. Cemeteries

Brochure from Rural Cemetery.

"Symbolism of trees and plants in the Carvings of Old Gravestones." (2 copies) Brochure for The Association for Gravestone Studies.

"Plants in Worcester Rural Cemetery."

282. Worcester Centennial

"Centennial: Commemorating Worcester's 100 Years as a City, 1848-1948." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 27 June 1848. [special magazine]

Tymeson, Mildred McClary. "Worcester Centennial, 1848-1948: Historical sketches of the settlement, the town and the city." Worcester: Worcester Centennial, Inc., 1948.

Additional information about Worcester's centennial.

283. Worcester - General - Churches

"African congregation changing the religious landscape of America." November 2009.

Caywood, Thomas. "Mission impossible?" *Telegram and Gazette*. 1 June 2009.

Kush, Bronislaus B. "Protestants helped launch St. John's." *Telegram and Gazette*. 25 September 2009.

Information about various Worcester churches.

Schofield notes (2 leaves).

284. City Clerk Department

Information provided by the City Clerk Department.

285. City Hall

Information about City Hall.

286. City of Worcester

Information provided by the City of Worcester.

287. Clark University I

A variety of announcements and brochures from Clark University, generally circa 1998.

288. Clark University II

Information about Clark and programs sponsored by Clark.

289. Clark University Art Collection

Grad, Bonnie L. "An Eye for Detail: Selections from the Nineteenth Century Art Collection of Jonas and Susan Clark."

290. Classical [High School]

[See also the files on Charles Olson and Anna Shaughnessy in the Worcester: People section.]

Newspaper articles about Isador Lubin, a Classical graduate.

Papers associated with Samuel Nathaniel Behrman's application to Clark University.

Schofield notes on Classical High School and the people taught by Anna Shaughnessy (many).

Information of Classical High School.

Schofield notes (10 leaves).

[More Shaughnessy notes on inside of file folder.]

291. CMRPC [Central Mass. Regional Planning Commission]

1999-2004 Transportation Improvement Program.

292. Coal Mine

Information about coal mine. Schofield notes (4 leaves.)

293. Courthouse

Southwick, Albert B. "New courthouse is latest chapter in a 271-year saga." *The Worcester Sunday Telegram.* 24 July 2005.

294. Crown Hill

Brochures and flyers for the Historic Crown Hill Tour of 10 August 2008.

Porter, Laura. "City places, tranquil spaces." Worcester Living, September-October 2009, pp. 38-43.

Additional guidelines for tour guides and docents, esp. regarding the houses on the streets of this neighborhood.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

295. Dale Hospital

Information about Dale Hospital.

296. Development Program

2008 Development Program: Worcester North Main Area.

297. Worcester - General - Descriptions and Histories

Southwick, Albert B. "Lost in the swampy wilderness of 19th century Worcester." *Telegram and Gazette*. 16 October 2008.

Walker, Howell. "Cities Like Worcester Make America." *The National Geographic Magazine*. February 1955.

Balk, Helen H. "Rurbanization of Worcester's Environs." *Economic Geography*. April 1945.

Various information on Worcester.

298. Dictionary of Worcester

Rice, Franklin P. *Dictionary of Worcester (Massachusetts) and its vicinity.*Worcester: F. S. Blanchard & Co., 1893. Photocopy accompanied by note from Thomas Lewis Doughton.

299. Disunion Convention

"Disunion at the North." *The New York Daily News*, 20 January 1857, as accessed via ProQuest.

White, Henry Alexander. *Robert E. Lee and the Southern Confederacy, 1807-1870.* New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1900, p.75, as accessed via Google Books.

Schofield notes, including those taken from seeing a copy of *Proceedings of the State Disunion Convention, held at Worcester, Massachusetts, January 15, 1857* (Boston: The Committee, 1857) (many) Schofield mentions Higginson, Alcott, Blake and Brown.

300. Ecotarium

[See also the Worcester Natural History Society file.]

A packet of brochures and information about the Ecotarium, incl. its transformation from the New England Science Center and ultimately, its origins with the Worcester Natural History Society. Incl. 2000 program brochure, "After Thoreau: New England Landscapes and Cities, 1850-2000." Schofield notes (1 leaf).

301. Education

"Worcester State College: Celebration of Scholarship and Creativity." [pamphlet] 29 April 2009.

Historical articles about the Worcester High School building.

302. French Institute

Image. (4 copies)

303. Fulcrum History

Schofield notes (14 pages).

304. Genealogy

Various sources of information of Worcester genealogy. Schofield notes (1 leaf).

305. Worcester - General

Baseball brochure and information.

Nelson, Brian. "Laurel": An Album of Worcester Cartoons.

306. Geography

[In the Realia box: a reel-to-reel tape marked "Geography of Worcester, 1962."] Southwick, Albert B. "Mr. Salisbury's dream for Lincoln Square and city Common." *Telegram & Gazette*, 15 August 2008.

Material about the Worcester Common, circa its ground-breaking ceremony on 7 May 2004.

Southwick, Albert B. 150 Years of Worcester: 1848-1998. Worcester: Chandler Press, 1998, one page with a view of the area.

A variety of maps of the city of Worcester.

City of Worcester Zoning Ordinance, amended August 20, 1996.

307. Geology

Catalogue entry.

Maps.

Schofield notes (5 leaves).

308. Worcester, Glacial Past

A variety of information relating to the glacial geography and past of Worcester. Includes print materials from local geology field trips of the 1990s.

309. Hadwen Park

A variety of materials about Hadwen Park and Obadiah Brown Hadwen.

"Hadwen Park Centennial Celebration." (2002) [pamphlet] (2 copies)

Seymour, Susanna. "Botanical treasure is discovered." *Worcester Sunday Telegram*, 26 August 1990. (2 copies)

Simonelli, Robin. "Hadwen Park doesn't need soccer." [editorial] *Telegram & Gazette*, 21 May 1998.

Foskett, Steven H., Jr. "Hadwen Park gets salute." Telegram & Gazette, 22 July

2002.

Crowell, Joan. "Park is Obadiah Hadwen's lasting legacy." *Telegram & Gazette*, 24 July 2002.

Rayner, Harvey. "A Parkway Or Throughway?" Worcester Evening Gazette, 13 July 1974.

O'Connor, John J. "McNeil to Push for Main St.-Hope Ave Connector." *Worcester Sunday Telegram*, 30 November 1975.

Swinton, Donald W. "Task Force Stalks an Airport Access." Unidentified newspaper, 5 June 1985.

Lingner, Robert E. "The Easker at Hadwen Park." (2 copies)

Newsletters from the Leesville Pond Watershed and Neighborhood Association.

J.K. "The Art of Arboriculture - A Gentleman Farmer's Legacy."

Copy of Hadwen property plat and 1902 deed.

Schofield notes (14 leaves).

310. Hanover [Theatre]

Historic papers regarding the history of the Poli's Palace Theatre and its transformation into the Hanover Theatre. Incl. copies of b&w photographs. "Let the Memory Live Again!" 20 September 2008 Hanover Theatre pamphlet. A variety of publicity materials from the Hanover Theatre. [Schofield's ticket for the inaugural event is filed in the Realia box.]

311. Historical Sites

Ken, Howee, Randy, letter to Ed, undated.

"Harrington Corner restored!" In City Times. 4-17 December 2009.

Sheehan, Nancy. "Treasures of the tower." *Telegram and Gazette*. 15 August 2008.

Williamson, Chet. "New hope for the Sherwood." *Worcester Magazine*. 21-28 November 2007.

Zoback, Scott. "Bye, Bye Buckley." Worcester Magazine. 21 November 2007.

O'Connor, Ellen. "If these walls could talk." Worcester Magazine. 15 November 2007.

Southwick, Albert B. "Boynton's secret past." *Telegram and Gazette*. 5 March 2009. Herron, John. "Salisbury House should be museum." *Telegram and Gazette*. 6 March 2003.

Brochures.

Various sources of information on places in Worcester.

Spears, John Pearl. *Old Landmarks and Historical Spots of Worcester, Massachusetts*. 1931.

Schofield notes (1 leaf).

312. History Group

Moynihan, Ken, letter to Worcester History Group, 2 March 1993.

313. Hope [Cemetery] I

"Hope Cemetery: Plot Maps, Location of Trees by Number on Plots." In red notebook.

Leach, Warren P. "Hope Cemetery: Horticultural Survey, Tree Inventory." January 1996.

"Hope Cemetery: Visitor Guide and Map." (3 copies)

"Hope Cemetery." [pamphlet]

"Symbolism of trees and plants in the Carvings of Old Gravestones."

"Hope Cemetery Walking Tour."

"Trees of Mount Auburn Cemetery." [Cambridge, Mass.]

"The Mount Olivet Tree Walk." [Maspeth, New York][

"Calculating the Age of Trees." [supplied to Schofield by Corinne H. Smith]

"Respect for the Dead and Relief for the Budget: Can Privatization Improve Hope Cemetery?" Worcester Regional Research Bureau, 3 June 2004.

2 Hope Cemetery maps.

Schofield notes (5 leaves).

314. Hope [Cemetery] II

Correspondence, newsletters, financial reports, and event announcements from the Friends of Hope Cemetery, 2005-2010. Schofield was on the board of directors and attended the meetings.

Schofield notes (5 leaves, plus jottings on agendas.)

315. Hopedale Community

Articles on the Hopedale community, as accessed from online sources.

316. Hospitals

A variety of information about historic Worcester hospitals.

317. Worcester - General - Images

1

A variety of images of Worcester.

318. Immigration

A variety of news articles on immigration.

A variety of information of immigration, past and present.

319. Inside Worcester

[A local magazine that Schofield wrote articles for. Issues from August 2009 to April 2010 are present.]

Schofield, Edmund A. "Historically, Worcester is the world!" *Inside Worcester* 1: 2, September 2009, pp. 36-40.

Schofield, Edmund A. "A bastion of antislavery sentiment: John Brown, Harper's Ferry, and Worcester, 1850-2009." *Inside Worcester* 1: 4, November-December 2009, pp. 24-25.

Schofield, Edmund A. "The Antislavery Summit: Frederick Douglass and John Brown were among those who took part, here." *Inside Worcester* 1: 6, January 2010, pp. 22-24.

Note from publisher about payment.

Schofield notes: list of possible additional article topics (1 leaf).

320. Jamesville

Street map. Geographical map. Schofield notes (many).

321. Kidnapped Boys

[See also the October II file.]

Copies of historical articles, gleaned from ProQuest, that document the 1839 kidnappings of African American boys in Worcester with the intent to sell them as slaves in Virginia.

322. The KKK

A variety of information on the KKK.

323. Know Nothings

Information about the Know-Nothings, as gleaned from online sources. Schofield notes (1 leaf).

324. Leesville Pond

Information of Leesville Pond.

325. Little Camden

Information on Little Camden.

326. Worcester - General - Maps and Directories

A variety of Worcester maps and directories.

327. Massachusetts Fifteenth

Information about the 15th Massachusetts Volunteer Infantry Regiment, as gleaned from online sources. Incl. a timeline of duty, info on Ball's Bluff battle, a poem by Herman Melville, and brief bios of John William Grout, Samuel Foster Haven, Jr., and Francis Amasa Walker.

Valle, Paul Della. "'What of my husband?' ;Have you heard anything of my boy?'" Lancaster Times and Clinton Courier, April 2001.

328. Mechanics Hall

Southwick, Albert B. "Efforts of a dedicated group saved Mechanics Hall." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 15 October 2000. (2 copies)

Williamson, Chet. "Low lights & high culture: the lost years of Mechanics Hall." *Worcester Magazine*, 25-31 October 2007, pp. 2-6.

"President Clinton at Mechanics Hall." From http://www.ebluce.com.

Duckett, Richard. "Mechanics Hall's diverse offerings help sustain 150-year-old venue." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 13 September 2009.

Erskine, Margaret A. *Mechanics Hall*. Worcester: The Worcester Historical Society, 1977.

Mechanics Hall: Celebrating 150 Years in Worcester's History, 1857-2007. [magazine] (3 copies).

Zuckerman, Florence. *Portraits at Mechanics Hall*. Worcester: Worcester County Mechanics Association, n.d. (2 copies)

Gagne, Kathleen M., ed. *Portraits at Mechanics Hall*. Worcester: Worcester County Mechanics Association, 2000.

"About Mechanics Hall."

A folder and additional variety of Mechanics Hall brochures and information.

Schofield, Ed. "The Portraits of Mechanics Hall." Manuscript of talk given on 10 June 2003. Incl. several copies and promotional material for event. Schofield notes (2 leaves).

329. Millerism

One brief article on Millerism and Seventh-Day Adventists from an online source.

330. Worcester -- Miscellaneous

Brochures.

Various information about Worcester.

Schofield notes about Robert Ball Edes (1 leaf).

331. National Women's Rights Convention (1850)

A variety of articles about the 1850 convention in Worcester, as well as announcements and program listings for the 2000 commemoration, sponsored by the Worcester Women's History Project. [See also the file for the organization.]

Cook, Lisa Connelly. "The 1850 convention." *Worcester Magazine*, 18 October 1995, p. 4.

Several timelines of the history of the American suffragist movement, as gleaned from online sources.

Phillips, Wendell. "Shall Women Have the Right to Vote?" [1851 speech] As accessed online.

332. Natural History Project

"Nature in New England."

Schofield notes on a proposed scholar-in-residence program at the Worcester Historical Museum (3 leaves).

333. Night Life

Application.

Nightlife, Spring 2004.

Nightlife, Fall 2008.

Nightlife, Fall 2007.

Program materials.

334. October I

[Schofield hoped that October would be named Worcester History Month, since many key events in the city's history occurred at that time. See also the Worcester History Month file.]

Dempsey, Jim. "Edmund Schofield, historian ..." *Telegram & Gazette*, October 23, 2000.

Southwick, Albert B. "Terrorism shook the land in the early 20th century." *Worcester Sunday Telegram*, 28 October 2001.

Includes a few articles and mentions, to support the theory.

Six replies from correspondence sent by Schofield to Worcester individuals and organizations, with reactions to the proposal.

Schofield notes (many).

335. October II

[See also the Kidnapped Boys file.]

A variety of articles and mentions of Worcester and October, to support the theory.

Swidey, Neil. "Heeeeeere;s Johnny ." [John Adams] *The Boston Globe Magazine*, 5 November 2000, pp. 18-28.

"Worcester Public Library 2001 – The New Edition." *Telegram & Gazette*, 14 November 2001.

336. Parks

Information on Worcester parks.

337. Peace Center

True, Michael. "Worcester's New Center for Nonviolent Solutions." *InCity Times*. 25 September – 8 October 2009.

True, Michael. "War and peace and nonviolent alternatives." *InCity Times.* 18 December – 14 January 2010.

338. Pioneers

Brief bios of James Butler and the Killough Family.

339. Politics

A variety of information about politics in historical Worcester.

340. Population Data

Lists of census figures for Worcester, from 1763 to the present.

Graphs assembled by Schofield.

"Statistics of Worcester County," 1765-1830.

"Statistics of Worcester County," 1754.

A variety of information on Worcester's population.

341. Postal Marks

A variety of information regarding Worcester Wessen Time-On-Bottom Markings.

342. Postcards

A multitude of postcards.

"Postcars from the Edge."

Tirella, Rosalie. "Burton Berg's Worcester." InCity Times. 15-28 August 2008.

343. Preservation Worcester

[See also the Architecture file and the Mechanics Hall file.]

Brochure and related forms and announcements.

Preservation Worcester Docent Training Syllabus, Fall 2009.

Schedule for the Mechanics Hall program that Schofield participated in on 13 June 2003, as well as second copy of his script.

Brochures.

Ceccacci, Susan McDaniel, letter to Ed, 7 January 2010.

Docents in Training, 2010.

Preservation Matters, Spring 2002. (Incl. announcement of Schofield lectures and tours.)

Preservation Matters. Summer 2007.

Preservation Matters. Winter 2008.

Preservation Matters. Winter 2009.

Preservation Matters. Fall 2007.

A variety of information regarding Preservation Worcester.

344. Quinsigamond Village

Brochure from the Blackstone River Valley National Heritage Corridor.

Nicodemus, Aaron. "Hallowed structures die, thrive." *Telegram and Gazette*. 16 November 2007.

Senate. Fourth Annual Report of the State Board of Health of Massachusetts. Boston,

Wright & Potter, State Printers, January 1873. A variety of information about Quinsigamond Village.

345. Recreation - Historical Articles

A variety of historical articles on recreational activities.

346. Religion

Brochure.

Glista, Kelly. "Memories, faith help parishioners." *Telegram and Gazette*. 30 June 2008.

Kush, Bronilaus B. "Final chimes." *Telegram and Gazette*. 29 June 2008.

Esposito, Andi. "Two women bridging cultural gap." *Sunday Telegram.* 28 April 2002.

Melady, Mark. "Yeshiva founder honored." *Telegram and Gazette*. 7 November 2007.

True, Michael. "Atheists and Believers." Worcester Magazine. 31 May 2007.

Bean, Willaim G. "Puritan versus Celt: 1850-1860." The New England Quarterly. March 1934.

Lawes, Carolyn J. "Trifling with Holy Time: Women and the Formation of the Calvinist Church of Worcester, Massachusetts, 1815-1820." *Religion and American Culture*. Winter 1998.

Parkinson, E. Malcolm. "Surely they are my people."

Morrow, Rev. Curtis H. "One Hundred Years of Baptist Progress." Worcester Magazine. December 1912.

Mary Dyer flyer.

Catholic Radical. December/January 2007-8.

Catholic Radical. April/May 2009.

Catholic Radical. June/July 2008.

Catholic Radical. August/September 1995.

Catholic Radical. October/November 2008.

A variety of materials on Worcester religion.

Schofield notes (4 leaves.)

347. Revolution

"Historical Notes" Making of America.

Zellers, Bruce L. "Worcester in the Era of the Revolution."

Newcomer, Lee Nathaniel. "Yankee Rebels of Inland Massachusetts." *The William and Mary Quarterly*. April 1952.

Massachusetts Business Review. November 1989.

348. Rogers-Kennedy Memorial

- Articles about the Rogers-Kennedy Memorial and its artist, Maurice Sterne.
- "Worcester Unveils Pioneer Memorial." *The New York Times*, 7 December 1929, as accessed via ProOuest.
- Young, Stark. "A New Monument." *The New Republic*, 25 December 1929, pp. 142-143.
- Kilmer, Joyce. "Develops his art in Savage Bali." *The New York Times*, 21 March 1915, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Maurice Sterne, Painter, was 79." [obituary] *The New York Times*, 24 July 1957, as accessed via ProQuest.
- "Mabel Dodge Luhan, Taosena, Dies at 82." [obituary] *The Daily New Mexican*, 13 August 1962.
- "Oral History Interview with John Davis Hatch in Massachusetts, 1964. Interviewer: H. Wade White."
- Melady, Mark. "Restored Elm Park statue gets lighting for first time." *Telegram* & Gazette, 18 December 2006. (online version)
- Melady, Mark. "Restored statue to be illuminated for the first time." *Telegram & Gazette*, 18 December 2006. (print version)
- Stone, Matthew. "Light comes to restored memorial." *Telegram & Gazette*, 21 December 2006.
- Williamson, Chet. "The prodigal statue returns." *Worcester Magazine*, 6 January 2006.

349. "Sacred Spaces" Lecture Notes

Lecture notes.

350. Salisbury Mansion

[Schofield's conference badge is housed in the Realia box.]

- A variety of promotional materials about the Salisbury Mansion. Incl. a conference folder containing brochures and information from sites around the region.
- Meyer, S. "Docent Notes for a Tour of the Salisbury Mansion." June 1988.

Sheets containing Salisbury family bios.

- "Re-Creating Worcester's Past." [pamphlet] 1984.
- Meyer, Susan M. "The Salisbury Mansion: A Plan for Furnishings." Worcester Historical Museum, April 1986. [pamphlet]
- Sawyer, Charles H. and Louisa Dresser. "The Salisbury Houses." Worcester Historical Museum, 1980.

351. Schofield for District 5 Councilor I

[An enlargement of a Schofield political cartoon is housed in the Realia I box.]

Welch, Ben. "Feeding the monster: Access road to Worcester airport challenged." *Worcester Magazine*, 30 June 1999. [Schofield quoted.]

Connolly, Timothy J. "Airport access road talk called 'premature.'" *Telegram & Gazette*, 8 July 1999.

Crockett, Walter. "This airport won't fly." Worcester Magazine, 14-20 July 1999.

"It might be a long summer..." Telegram & Gazette, 7 July 1999.

Chernisky, Richard L. "Beware the City Council." Worcester Magazine, 13-19 August 1999.

"Three possible Worcester Regional Airport access routes," *Telegram & Gazette*, n.d. (3 copies, with Schofield marks).

City of Worcester, City Preliminary Election Nomination Paper, 1.

City of Worcester, City Preliminary Election Nomination Paper, 2.

City of Worcester, City Preliminary Election Nomination Paper, 3.

City of Worcester, City Preliminary Election Nomination Paper, 4.

City Manager Thomas R. Hoover Presents...

Airport Summit Comment Sheet.

Press Release: Ed Schofield Endorses Wayne A. Griffin for District City Councilor.

Three possible Worcester Regional Airport Access Routes. (Includes Schofield notes.) (5 copies)

"Lawn Signs" sign-up sheet.

"Property Sign Locations" list.

"Help with Fundraiser" sign-up sheet.

Schofield, Edmund A, letter to Raymond V. Mariano, Mayer, 14 August 1999. (4 copies).

Schofield, Edmund A., letter to Councillor, 14 August 1999. (4 copies)

Campaign Calendar. (5 copies)

Comments from Edmund A. Schofield, 24 August 1999. (5 copies)

Change in Campaign Calendar. (3 copies)

Press Release, 14 August 1999.

Worcester's Focal Point Senior Center Case Statement.

Worcester City Council, 15 June 1999.

City Council Candidates Day - 1999.

Saksa, Edward T, letter to Edmund Schofield, 15 September 1999.

Worcester's Senior Center is Becoming a Reality, flyer.

Press Release, Endorsement of Wayne Griffin, 20 September 1990.

Dunderdale, Rick, letter to City Council Candidate, 31 August 1999.

Wayne A. Griffin flyer.

Resident lists (Includes Schofield notes.) (2 copies)

Christian Coalition questionnaire. (2 copies)

Tetu, Judy, letter to Candidates of District City Council (5th District), 1 September 1999.

Nadeau, Janice L, letter to Edmund A. Schofield, 19 August 1999. Schofield notes (many leaves).

352. Schofield for District 5 Councilor II

Flyers and promotional materials during his campaign.

353. Schofield for District 5 Councilor III

Petitions against proposed Worcester Regional Airport Access Road.

354. Schofield for District 5 Councilor IV

Ed Schofield, District 5, bumper stickers. (many)

355. Worcester - General - Schofield Notes I

Schofield notes (many).

356. Worcester - General - Schofield Notes II

Schofield notes (many).

357. Schools - Holy Cross

African Studies Program brochure. Schofield notes (1 leaf).

358. Schools - Ladies Collegiate Institute

Information about the Ladies Collegiate Institute.

359. Schools - Massachusetts College of Pharmacy and Allied Health Services

The Bulletin. Winter 1998.

360. Schools - North High School

The Record. December 1931.

361. Schools - Oread Institute

Information of the Oread Institute.

362. Schools - School Photos

Worcester school photos.

363. Schools – WPI

Information on WPI. Schofield notes (1 leaf.)

364. Schools - Worcester State Normal Institute

Brochure.

365. Schools - Worcester Technical High School

Supplement to Worcester Magazine.

366. Smiley Face

Information on the smiley face.

367. Soldiers' Monument

[Worcester's Soldiers' Monument on the Common was crafted by Randolph Rogers.]

Lees, James A. "The Soldiers' and Sailors' Monument." *Michigan History Magazine*, September-October 1999, pp. 6-14.

Damstra, Carolyn. "Randolph Rogers: Michigan's Overseas Sculptor." *Michigan History Magazine*, September-October 1999, pp. 8-9.

Poremba, David Lee. "Campus Martius: Detroit's Field of Mars." *Michigan History Magazine*, September-October 1999, pp. 12-13.

Petz, Weldon. "Still Remembered: Michigan's Civil War Monuments." *Michigan History Magazine*, September-October 1999, pp. 14-15.

368. Spiritualism

A variety of historical and contemporary articles about Spiritualism in the 1800s. Historical newspaper articles from 1852-1951.

"Walt Whitman Takes Trance Lessons."

McClymer, John. "Who is Mrs. Ada T.P. Foat? And Why Should Historians Care?: An Historical Reading of Henry James' *The Bostonians*."

Additional pieces regarding spiritualism. Schofield notes (1 leaf).

369. Teachers Association

A variety of historical articles. Schofield notes (2 leaves).

370. Telegram & Gazetter (T&G)

A variety of articles about the *Telegram and Gazette*. Schofield notes, (11 leaves).

371. Transcendental Worcester - Transparencies

A variety of transparencies relating to transcendental Worcester.

372. Worcester - General - Transportation

A variety of articles.

Brochures on transportation.

Information on transportation in Worcester, past and present.

373. Union Station

"Union Station / Washington Square Development Plan." December 2001. Schofield notes (1 leaf).

374. Unitarianism

Brochure.

A variety of information on Unitarianism.

Schofield notes (4 leaves).

375. United Congregational Church

Flyer from the United Congregational Church / United Church of Christ in Worcester.

376. Unity, Church of

A variety of newspaper articles about the Church of Unity. Schofield notes (2 leaves)

377. Vegetation

Information on the vegetation around Worcester.

378. Welcome to Worcester! Documentary

Information on Welcome to Worcester!

379. Women's Rights Convention

A variety of information on the Women's Rights Convention.

380. Worcester Academy

Reis, Jacqueline. "It's 175 years of evolution." *Telegram and Gazette*. 8 March 2009. Information about Worcester Academy.

381. Worcester Art Museum

Ad from newspaper.

Various information about the Worcester Art Museum.

Sheehan, Nancy. "Flora and art brighten up winter." *Telegram and Gazette.* 24 January 2006.

Sheehan, Nancy. "Art and peace." Telegram and Gazette. 17 July 2008.

382. Worcester Bank Block

[See also the file for the Worcester Natural History Society.]

Photographic image of this building in Worcester.

Hall, J. Brainerd. "Looking Down the Vista of Departed Years." *The Worcester Magazine*, August 1911, pp. 551-555.

Additional information and articles about the building.

Schofield notes (2 leaves).

383. Worcester Historical Commission

Agenda, 5 September 2002.

Various information.

Schofield notes, (1 leaf).

384. Worcester Historical Commission II

Temporary parking pass for members of Boards and Commissions. Official appointment.

Broderick, Thomas F., letter to Peter Viles, 27 June 2001.

Hoover, Thomas R., letter to Michael Theerman, 11 September 2001.

Theerman, Michael R., letter to Peter Viles, 12 September 2001.

Broderick, Thomas F., letter to Brona Simon, 17 September 2001.

Theerman, Michael R., letter to Peter Viles, 19 September 2001.

Theerman, Michael R., letter to Thomas R. Hoover, 24 September 2001.

Theerman, Michael R., letter to Brona Simon, 28 September 2001.

Theerman, Michael R., letter to Thomas R. Hoover, 28 September 2001.

Theerman, Michael R., letter to Mary L. Spahr, 28 September 2001.

Theerman, Michael R., letter to Gerald T. McGillicuddy, 28 September 2001.

Theerman, Michael R., letter to Peter Viles, 8 October 2001.

Hoover, Thomas R., letter to Andrea DiReda Taber, 24 October 2001.

Taber, Andrea DiReda, letter to Thomas R. Hoover, 19 October 2001.

Hoover, Thomas R., letter to Worcester City Councilors, 8 January 2002.

Traynor, Michael E., letter to Jody Kennedy Valde, 9 January 2002.

Hoover, Thomas R., letter to Edmund A. Schofield, 9 January 2002.

Gomez, Juan A., letter to Edmund A. Schofield, 9 January 2002.

Murray, Timothy P., letter to Edmond A. Schofield, 9 January 2002.

Irish, Dennis L., letter to Edmund A. Schofield, 14 January 2002.

Erskine, Matthew F. and others, letter to Preservation Worcester, 5 February 2003.

Hoover, Thomas R., letter to Worcester City Council, 29 January 2002.

O'Brien, Michael V., letter to Thomas R. Hoover, 13 March 2003.

Hoover, Thomas R., letter to Edward A. Schofield, 19 March 2003.

Theerman, Michael R., M.D., letter to Brona Simon, undated.

Theerman, Michael R., M.D, letter to Mary L. Spahr, undated.

Theerman, Michael R., M.D, letter to Mary L. Spahr, undated.

Theerman, Michael R., M.D, letter to Thomas R. Hoover, undated.

385. Worcester Historical Commission III

A variety of agendas and minutes.

A variety of photocopies of historical Worcester related photographs.

Hoover, Thomas R. City of Worcester, Massachusetts: Board and Commission Members Handbook. April 1996.

New Community Visions.

Schofield notes.

386. Worcester Historical Museum I

Half of a thick packet presumably issued to Worcester history class participants.

387. Worcester Historical Museum II

The other half of a thick packet presumably issued to Worcester history class participants.

388. Worcester Historical Museum III

Foskett, Steven H., Jr. "3-alarm blaze battled." *Telegram and Gazette*. 23 March 2010.

Davitt, Theresa B., letter to Edmund Schofield, 13 May 1995.

Contract of gift.

Various informational and promotional materials.

A variety of announcements and brochures, incl. membership letters.

389. Worcester Historical Society

Schofield notes (2 leaves).

390. Worcester History Month

[See also the October I and October II files.]

Schofield's letter to various historical entities in Worcester, October 2000. (3 copies)

Schofield, Edmund A. "'Worcesterfest': Proposal for an Annual Celebration in October of 'Worcester History and Heritage Month.'" Various drafts of manuscript.

Schofield, Edmund A. "List 1: Significant October Events Listed in Day-Of-The-Month Sequence." (3 copies, with Schofield notes)

391. Worcester Lyceum

A variety of historical articles.

392. Worcester Magazine

A variety of articles about the Worcester Magazine.

Worcester Magazine. 18 July 1990.

Worcester Magazine. 10 April 1991.

Worcester Magazine. 1 May 1991.

Worcester Magazine. 29 May 1991.

Worcester Magazine. 8-14 September 1999.

Worcester Magazine. 3-9 August 2006.

Worcester Magazine. Summer Guide 2008.

Worcester Magazine. 3-11 December 2009.

393. Worcester Natural History Society

[This file has connections to Thoreau, since he visited the Natural History rooms in Worcester. Additionally, some of the "Worcester Ministers" had ties to this organization, as did local acquaintances of Thoreau, incl. Thomas Wentworth Higginson. See the "Thoreau in Worcester" files for additional information. See also the Worcester Bank Block file.]

Copies of Worcester Lyceum and Natural History Society papers, as copied from local sources.

"Worcester Natural History Society, and its Natural Place in Worcester History." Worcester Telegram, 12 April 1931.

Worcester Natural History Society Quarterly, 27 May 1940.

Worcester Natural History Society Quarterly, 31 October 1940.

Cameron, Kenneth Walter. "Emerson, Thoreau, and the Society of Natural History." *American Literature*, 24: 1, March 1952.

"Worcester Natural History Society: 175 Years of Environmental Exploration." Publication of Ecotarium.

Map of downtown Worcester, 1870, copied from Beers Atlas.

Schofield notes (many). Incl. notes on specific species known to be shown in the old Natural History Rooms.

394. Worcester Public Library

Brochures and information about library resources. Schofield notes on the three Carnegie branch libraries (3 leaves). A variety of information about the Worcester Public Library.

395. Worcester Quarterly

Worcester Quarterly. Fall 2006.

396. Worcester Regional Research Bureau I

Publications by this group:

"2003-2004 Annual Report."

"Benchmarking Public Education in Worcester," February 2002.

"Benchmarking Municipal and Neighborhood Services in Worcester," May 2002.

397. Worcester Regional Research Bureau II

- "The Worcester Regional Transit Authority: problems and options."
- "The 2000 Census: income and educational attainment in Worcester and the region."
- "Benchmarking public safety in Worcester: 2003."
- "Improving student performance under education reform: practices in urban schools."
- "Maintaining municipal parks: thinking outside the picnic basket."

A variety of ads and fliers.

398. Worcester Regional Transit Authority (WRTA)

WRTA Annual Report, 2008.

Additional promotion and bus-related articles from *Telegram & Gazette*. Schofield notes from Rider Advocacy Board, November & December 2009 (3 leaves)

399. Worcester State Hospital

Mominee, Elizabeth. "New hospital needed but let WSH stand." *Telegram and Gazette*. 10 August 2006.

A variety of information on Worcester State Hospital.

400. Worcester Women's History Project

[See also the file for National Women's Rights Convention (1850)]

Promotional materials and brochures from the Worcester Women's History Project.

WWHP newsletters, issues 5, 6, 7, 8, and 10 (1999-2000).

Several additional non-WWHP women-focused articles or announcements.

401. World Wars

Southwick, Albert B. "The last measure of sacrifice." *Telegram and Gazette*. 24 September 2009.

Franchi, Valerie. "History Channel to feature Shrewsbury WWII veteran." *Telegram and Gazette*. 13 November 2009.

Schofield notes (1 leaf.)

402. Zip Codes

Two maps delineating the zip code regions of the city of Worcester.

[&]quot;Benchmarking Municipal Youth Services in Worcester: 2004," April 2004.

[&]quot;Benchmarking Public Safety in Worcester: 2004," June 2004.

403. Worcester County, Massachusetts

Information regarding Worcester county.

Montachusett Girl Scout Council. A Guide to the Heritage of Worcester County: Including Historic Places to Visit Alone Nine Related Trails, and a Tour Guide Map. 1973.

404. Worcester County - Geography

Maps and articles about the geography of Worcester County.

List: "Attempts to Dismember Worcester County."

Chaisson, Richard J. "Many tries attempted to 'unseat' Worcester." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 0 August 1993.

"A New County." The Barre Patriot, 22 April 1853.

"Massachusetts Once Had Its Own Alsace Problem." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 7 September 1924.

Peirce, Josephine H. "Fight to Split County." Worcester Sunday Telegram, 18 January 1953.

Schofield notes (1 leaf)

405. Worcester County Horticultural Society I

A variety of historical articles of the activities of the Worcester County Horticultural Society. Incl. copies of images of original building.

"The Worcester County Horticultural Society: Celebrating 150 Years, 1842-1992." [event pamphlet]

A variety of histories of the organization, from a variety of sources, including the group itself.

Southwick, Albert B. "The Horticultural Society at 136." 1978.

406. Worcester County Horticultural Society II

A survey report conducted by members of the Harvard University Art Museums, with analysis of the WCHS art holdings, 1984-1985.

407. Worcester County Horticultural Society III

The Worcester County Horticultural Society. 1992.

Transactions of the Worcester Country Horticultural Society. 2005.

"Grow with Us" newsletter. August/September 1986.

Historical articles.

408. Worcester County Poetry Association

True, Michael. "Imaginary gardens with real toads in them: The Worcester County Poetry Association celebrates its birthday." *Night and Day.* 15-22 May 2008. (2 copies)

True, Michael. "Worcester Poets: a sampler, Some of America's greatest poets were born right there in Worcester! Meet them – see our city in their poems." *InCity.* 23 May – 5 June 2008. (2 copies)

Brochure.

The Maximus Project.

Schofield notes (2 copies).

409. "Worcester Course" - Introduction

A variety of introductory materials in to the "Worcester Course."

410. "Worcester Course" - Notes

Schofield notes (many).

411. "Worcester Course" - Course Quizzes

A variety of quizzes from the "Worcester Course."

412. "Worcester Course" - Handouts

A variety of class hand outs from the "Worcester Course."

413. "Worcester Course" - Final Exam

Schofield's final exam from the "Worcester

414. Worcester - Hearts and Soul

Schofield notes outlining the history of Worcester he had hoped to complete (many).



The Thoreau Institute at Walden Woods 44 Baker Farm Lincoln, MA 01773-3004

781-259-4730

curator@walden.org